# Transcription factor CUX2 and post-transcriptional factor CELF4 in neurons of synapse-enriched layers during human fetal corticogenesis

Miškić, Terezija

### Doctoral thesis / Disertacija

2022

Degree Grantor / Ustanova koja je dodijelila akademski / stručni stupanj: University of Zagreb, School of Medicine / Sveučilište u Zagrebu, Medicinski fakultet

Permanent link / Trajna poveznica: https://urn.nsk.hr/urn:nbn:hr:105:843366

Rights / Prava: In copyright/Zaštićeno autorskim pravom.

Download date / Datum preuzimanja: 2024-12-22



Repository / Repozitorij:

Dr Med - University of Zagreb School of Medicine Digital Repository





UNIVERSITY OF ZAGREB SCHOOL OF MEDICINE

Terezija Miškić

# Transcription factor CUX2 and posttranscriptional factor CELF4 in neurons of synapse-enriched layers during human fetal corticogenesis





Zagreb, 2021.

UNIVERSITY OF ZAGREB SCHOOL OF MEDICINE

Terezija Miškić

# Transcription factor CUX2 and posttranscriptional factor CELF4 in neurons of synapse-enriched layers during human fetal corticogenesis

**PhD thesis** 

Zagreb, 2021.

This PhD thesis was done in the Laboratory for Neurogenomics and In situ hybridization at the Croatian Institute for Brain Research, University of Zagreb at the School of Medicine, Zagreb, Croatia and at the Department of Neuroscience and Cell Biology, RWJ Medical School of Rutgers University in NJ, USA.

#### Mentors:

Željka Krsnik, Ph.D., Associate Professor Mladen-Roko Rašin, M.D., Ph.D., Associate Professor

This research was co-financed by the Scientific Centre of Excellence for Basic, Clinical, and Translational Neuroscience (project "Experimental and clinical research of hypoxic-ischemic damage in perinatal and adult brain"; GA KK01.1.1.01.0007 funded by the European Union through the European Regional Development Fund), Adris Foundation and the "Research Cooperability" Program of the Croatian Science Foundation funded by the European Union from the European Social Fund under the Operational Programme Efficient Human Resources 2014–2020 PSZ-2019-02-4710.



# **Table of Contents:**

1. Introduction	1
1.1. Human cortical development	2
1.2. Transcription and Translation	5
1.2.2. Cellular fate determination / Specification of cortical neurons	7
1.2.3. RBPs roles in the cortical developmental processes	11
1.3. Transcription factor CUX2 in neocortical development	14
1.3.2. Neocortical CUX2 expression and functions	14
1.3.3. Migratory vs post-migratory neurons	15
1.4. RNA-binding protein CELF4 during cortical development	16
1.4.2. Synaptogenesis during human fetal cortical development	17
1.4.3. Synapse development	17
1.4.4. Synapses in human fetal cortex	
1.4.5. Axonal ingrowths in human fetal cortex	21
2. Hypothesis	23
3. General and specific aims	
4. Materials and Methods	25
4.1. Human Brain Tissue	25
4.2. Immunohistochemistry (IHC) and Immunofluorescence (IF)	
4.1. RNA Scope in situ hybridization	
4.2. RNA Immunoprecipitation (RIP) coupled with RT-qPCR	
4.3. Electron microscopy of the human fetal tissue	
5. Results	
5.1. CUX2 spatio-temporal expression pattern	
5.2. Neurotransmitter molecular profile of CUX2+ MZ and SP cells	42
5.3. CUX2 in migratory cells	
5.4. CUX2 subcellular localization	
5.5. CELF4 spatio-temporal expression pattern	
5.6. Neurotransmitter and calcium-signaling molecular profile of CELF4+ MZ and S	P cells56
5.7. CELF4 during synaptogenesis	61
5.8. CELF4 subcellular localization	64
5.9. mRNA binding targets of CELF4 protein	67
6. Discussion	72

6.1. CUX2 in the neocortex throughout development74
6.1.2. CUX2 expression in the postmigratory neurons and early differentiated neurons of the transient cortical compartments SP and MZ74
6.1.3. CUX2 in the developing migratory population of the upper cortical layer projection neurons
6.1.4. Diverse roles of CUX277
6.2. CELF4 in the neocortex throughout development
6.2.2. CELF4 expression in the postmigratory neurons and early differentiated neurons of the transient cortical compartments SP and MZ
6.2.3. CELF4 during fetal synaptogenesis
6.2.4. CELF4 developmental role
7. Conclusions
8. Sažetak
9. Summary
10. References
11. Curriculum vitae

## Abbreviations:

- PCW- Post conceptional weeks
- PFC- Prefrontal cortex
- DPFC- Dorsal prefrontal cortex
- GABA- Gamma Aminobutyric Acid
- PBS- Phosphate buffered saline
- PB- Phosphate buffer
- BSA- Bovine serum albumine
- HRP- Horseradish peroxidase
- DAB- 3,3'-diaminobenzidine
- DAPI- 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole
- PCR-Polymerase chain reaction

#### **1. Introduction**

The neural mechanisms of a fully developed adult human neocortex are generally recognized as a complex marvel of biological evolution. However, the genetic processes and mechanics that enable cortical morphological formation following conception are certainly of equal complexity if not orders of magnitude more so.

In comparison to when the first documented observations of the six layers of the common human neocortex where made, it's only relatively recently that the gene expression regulating steps of transcription and post-transcription have been recognized as fundamental to the emergence of those layers within the growing fetal neocortex. Of particular consequence is the diversity and complexity of the resulting cellular populations and their developmental durations and behaviors. Essential to understanding precisely how transcriptional and post-transcriptional steps direct fetal neocortical development, and more importantly when they've gone awry, is identification and spatiotemporal patterning of expressed regulating genes, and their expected affects as either transcription or post-transcription factors.

This thesis takes a step forward in increasing this field knowledge, by analyzing spatiotemporal expression of the transcription factor CUX2 and post-transcriptional factor CELF4 within post-migratory neurons of synapse-enriched layers during early and midfetal cortical development, suggesting their possible role in cellular fate determination and synaptic profiling.

#### 1.1. Human cortical development

The human cerebral cortex is the most sophisticated part of neuronal systems, integrating sensory, motor, cognitive, behavioral, and social functions into a unified conscious being. The neocortex in a fully developed adult brain is organized into six laminae, historically described by classical neuroanatomists (1,2). Neuronal genesis, differentiation, migration, maturation, axonal pathfinding, and synaptogenesis are fundamental processes underlying cortical development, choreographed in myriad ways necessary for the proper morphological form and function of a cerebral cortex (3,4). The complex laminar, areal, and columnar organization of the cerebral cortex occurring during prenatal and perinatal periods, can be delineated by a series of neurogenetic and histogenetic events (4–6). In particular, during early fetal and midfetal development, histogenetic events crucial for proper growth and development of the cortex take place (Figure 1.1) (4). Furthermore, a close correlation among cellular neurogenetic events and transient cortical lamination is considered to be a major feature of the embryonic and fetal telencephalic wall development (5,7).

Main neurogenetic and histogenetic events involved in corticogenesis occur in the transient embryonic and fetal zones (4). Cortical lamination is generated in the 'inside-out' manner, so the newly generated, immature neurons migrate from the proliferative zones to settle in the CP, while the consecutive neurons migrate and settle superior to them, closer to pial surface (5). Neuronal differentiation unfolds mostly when the postmitotic neurons are already in their final laminar position where they start to grow their dendrites and dendritic spines, protract their axons to fully achieve their phenotype. Elaborated axons establish primal pathways in the process of axonal pathfinding and allow the formation of the first, transient synapses, while eventually the first neural circuits are formed. Series of protracted, important events influences neocortex in a dynamic and swift way (8).

Neocortical wall organization evolves throughout fetal development. Transient layers of the fetal neocortex form and reorganize over the course of development. Anatomical features of the cerebral wall throughout development are described in section *1.4.1. Synapses in human fetal cortex*. Early on, crucial histogenetic events occur in two of the transient zones; the marginal zone (MZ) and the subplate zone (SP) (9). The MZ and SP zone show resemblance in their organization and circuitry (9,10), in terms of concomitant generation (11–14), synapse development (15,16), and

the early differentiation of Cajal-Retzius neurons (CRNs) of the MZ, and the subplate neurons (SPNs) (17). Moreover, both CRNs and SPNs compose the earliest cortical synapses, and receive inputs from different presynaptic sources (18–25). SPN inputs come from modulatory monoaminergic pathways of the brainstem (26), cholinergic afferents from the basal forebrain (27,28), glutamatergic inputs of the thalamus (29,30), as well as local presynaptic glutamatergic or GABAergic inputs from other SPNs or cortical plate (CP) neurons (24,30,31). These first transient, pioneer neurons are critical for the formation of primary cortical circuits that provide the foundation for later acquired neocortical functions (5,6,9,16).

It is generally understood that relative to other species, including those closest in evolutionary terms to *Homo sapiens*, the length of time required to complete cortical development is rather unique to humans, where it begins late within the embryonic development and lasts several years up to young adulthood (6). Given the magnitude of events that concentrate in the transient zones over the long course of cortical development, it is not surprising that disrupted development of either or both neocortical projection neurons and SP neurons are associated with several neurodevelopmental disorders, including autism spectrum disorder (ASD), epilepsy, and schizophrenia (6,32,33). Failed differentiation of CRNs is evidenced in lissencephalic brain malformations, a well-known migration disorder (34). This thesis provides additional insights into the molecular mechanisms of typical fetal cortical developmental processes, intended to further the understanding of associated disorders and their potential therapies.



**Figure 1.1.** Histogenetic and molecular events outlined throughout human development from conception to the end of adolescence emphasized on the development of SP zone (top) and synapses (bottom). Taken with permission from Kostovic (6).

#### 1.2. Transcription and Translation

The central DNA-RNA-protein dogma is the simplified explanation of the complex molecular and cellular diversity within the developing cortex. It is now generally accepted that observed complexity arises from the sophisticated regulating steps of transcription and translation, fundamental to the basic processes of gene expression and protein synthesis (3,35–37). The diverse heterogeneity of the cellular environment within the developing cortex has been verified by single-cell RNA sequencing studies resulting in gene expression variations (34-37). Differential gene expression is regulated by specific transcriptional factors (TFs) resulting in specific subtypes of cortical cells (38,39). Another group of regulatory proteins, RNA-binding proteins (RBPs) are the most prominent post-transcriptional factors, regulating translation, colluding in alternative splicing, and localizing or even degrading any kind of RNA (Figure 1.2) (40–44) RBPs can act in promotional and/or repressive way (45,46). Together, the steps of transcriptional factors ultimately correlate with the astounding degree of observed cellular diversity.

Both transcriptional and post-transcriptional mechanisms have been emphasized as critical influencers of cortical development. The processes of neuronal genesis, migration, and maturation are heavily dependent on transcriptional and post-transcriptional mechanisms (40)(3). Deficiencies of particular TFs (e.g. Tbr1, Satb2, Sox5, Brn1, Brn2) have been shown to disrupt neuronal migration resulting in laminar positioning defects of specific neuronal populations (35,41–47). These types of cortical abnormalities become clinical etiologies and are identified as the underlying cause of severe brain malformations and disorders (48–52). Post-transcriptional regulators have also been shown essential to proper neuronal migration and differentiation. RBP Nova2 is known to affect the correct placement of projection neurons within the cortex (53), while HuD (Hu antigen D), a general neuronal phenotype marker, is known to influence post-mitotic differentiation, (54). One of the largest human transcriptomic studies showed that the majority of substantial global spatio-temporal transcriptional differences occur during prenatal development (55), further evidencing the broad role TFs play in regulating and directing cortical development. Lastly, progenitor proliferation (56), differentiation (57), neuronal migration (58), and axonal pathfinding (59) are principal cortical developmental processes that have also been shown dependent on posttranscriptional regulating mechanisms.



**Figure 1.2.** RNA-binding proteins have different functions as part of post-transcriptional mechanisms: splicing occurrs in nucleus, while degradation, translation, and localization of RNA occurs in cytoplasm. Hexagons depict different RBPs in action (Taken with permission from Lennox et al 2018, (37)).

#### 1.2.2. Cellular fate determination / Specification of cortical neurons

One of the most prominent histogenetic events in the human cortical development is cellular fate determination, achieved by the process of molecular specification of cortical neurons (3,4,48,60). Molecular specification can be driven by cell-type specific alternative splicing , and other post-transcriptional mechanisms (36), or by selective expression of TFs. Cellular fate determination is characterized by the commitment to a neuronal or glial fate, specification of positional identity, and differentiation into a laminar-specific neuronal phenotype. Neuronal precursor cells give rise to neurons in the process of neurogenesis (61,62), with the neuron birth date initially determining potential molecular identity and eventual fate as a distinct neocortical neuronal subtype (5,63). Newly born neurons migrate to their predetermined positions in the neocortex to finalize their differentiation into laminar-specific cellular phenotypes (64). Transcription factors, Pax6 and Emx2, which are major regulators of dorsal cortical organization (65), are additional examples of the role of TFs in cellular fate determination in the early embryonic cortical patterning (66).

TFs are key regulators involved in the molecular specification and final positioning of cells within the cortical laminae (35,38,44,67). The cortical laminae can be divided into an upper layer (UL: laminae 2-4) and a deep layer (DL: laminae 5-6), where particular TFs can direct cellular fate into either of the two. While an abundance of TFs has been well studied and known to influence cortical cell fate, the ones specifically relevant to this thesis are those expressing molecular markers indicative of cortical projection neurons (Table 1.1). These molecular markers can effectively be separated into UL markers (SVET1, MEF2C, RORB, CUX1/2) and DL markers (TLE4, FOXP1/2, ER81, CTIP2, FEZF2, OTX1, SOX5, TBR1), with a subset of them (TLE4, FOXP1, CUX1/2, CTIP2, FEZF2, TBR1, BHLHB5, SATB2, LMO4, NURR1, BACH2) additionally being transiently expressed in the SP. Interestingly, a recent study suggests the SP to be the site of fate selection for cortical deep projection glutamatergic neurons (68,69). Some of the more unique genes are expressed in cells of both the UL and DL (BHLHB5, FOXP1, LMO4, SATB2, BRN1/2), particularly SATB2 which holds a role as an influencer of callosal development (41,42). Most of the aforementioned molecular markers are being expressed over the course of development which suggest their developmental role in the neocortex, and some of them deviate their expression pattern postnatally.

**Table 1.1.** Neocortical projection neuron markers. Gene annotations are based upon the species of discovery.

GENE	LAYER	NEURONS	SPECIES	REF
BHLHB5	Layers 2-5 <u>Midgestation frontal cortex</u> : UL of CP <u>Occipital cortex</u> : UL CP, SP	Postmitotic neurons Co-localized with Ctip2	MOUSE HUMAN	(70) (68) (IHC)
Svet1	Early embryonic: SVZ Later: migrating in IZ Upper layers of CP	Dividing precursors of SVZ Postmitotic cells of layers 2-4	MOUSE	(71) (ISH)
SATB2	Developmental cortex: The strongest expression in L2-3, 5 Weaker in L4, 6 and SP	Marker of upper and deep layers Postmitotic neurons Callosal projection neurons of UL	MOUSE HUMAN	(42) (41) (68) (IHC) (72) (transcriptomics)
MEF2C	Postnatal: Layers 2-4		HUMAN RAT	(73) (Northern Blot and ISH)
LMO4	Postnatal: Layers 2-4, 6a <u>Human midgestation</u> : CP, sSP L2-3	Excitatory neurons Callosal projection neurons marker	MOUSE HUMAN	(74) (75) (ISH) (72) (transcriptomics)
RORB	Prenatal (E15, P0, P15) and adult: Layer 4		RAT HUMAN	(76) (67)
CUX1	Prenatal: E14- VZ and SVZ, MZ E16- VZ, SVZ, IZ and CP <u>Adult</u> : Layers 2-4 (IHC) <u>Human Midgestation and</u> <u>newborn</u> : IZ, SP, CP	Marker of upper cortical layers	MOUSE HUMAN	(77,78) (79)

CUX2	Early prenatal: subpallium; pallium: SVZ, IZ, MZ Late prenatal: upper half of CP Postnatal and adult: mostly upper layers, with some reactivity in lower layers (ISH) Human Midgestation: SP migratory neurons (DCX+CUX2) Human Adult PFC: Layer 2-3 Human early and late development: CP and SP Human newborn: gyral white matter	Intermediate progenitors (SVZ) Postmitotic neurons of CP Projection neurons of L2- 3	MOUSE	(77,78) (79) (80)(ISH) (81)(IHC, RNA Scope)
DTX4	E16.5 CP E18.5 Upper half of CP Layer 4		RAT	(82) (83) (ISH)
TLE4	<u>Prenatal</u> : Layer 5, 6 and SP <u>Adult</u> : Layer 5 and 6	Corticothalamic and some subcerebral projection (L5) neurons	MOUSE HUMAN	(84) (67) (72) (transcriptomics)
ER81	<u>Pre- and neonatal (</u> E16.5, P0): Layer 5	Cortico-cortical and subcerebral projection neurons	MOUSE	(64) (IHC)
FOXP1	Fetal development cortex Layer 3-5	Postmigratory neurons	HUMAN MOUSE	(75) (85)
FOXP2	Layer 6	Glutamatergic neurons of infragranular layers		
CTIP2	Embryonic: CP Layer 5b and 6 <u>Midgestation frontal cortex</u> : CP, SP	Deep layer projection neurons Corticospinal neurons	MOUSE HUMAN	(86) (39) (68) (IHC)
Fezf2	Early embryonic: VZ Layer 5, SP	Cortical VZ progenitors Large pyramidal neurons Subcerebral projections	MOUSE	(87) (ISH)
Otx1	Embryonic: VZ and CP Postnatal and adult: L5, L6	Postmitotic neurons of L5 and 6	MOUSE, RAT	(60) (ISH) (64) (IHC)
Sox5	Prenatal and early postnatal: Layer 5b, 6, SP	Postmigratory neurons	MOUSE	(46) (72) (transcriptomics)
Brn1	Early embryonic: VZ and SVZ Neonatal PO: Layer 2-4 and 5	Early- precursor cells	MOUSE	(47) (64)

Brn2	Early embryonic: VZ and SVZ Layer 2-3 and 5 <u>Human midgestation</u> : IZ, SP, uCP	Late- posmitotic cells UL glutamatergic pyramidal cells	HUMAN	(79)
Tbr1	Early: preplate <u>Mid:</u> MZ, CP <u>Late</u> : layer 6 and SP	Glutamatergic neurons CR and SP neurons	MOUSE	(44)
NURR1	Dorsal: E18 - postnatal SP Human 15-21 PCW SP	Corticocortical projection neurons	MOUSE HUMAN	(88) (89) (IHC) (68) (IHC)
LMO5 (CSRP2)	Midgestation human fetal tissue: CP	Glutamatergic neurons of CP	HUMAN	(72) (ISH)
ZNF354C	Midgestation human fetal tissue	Maturing excitatory neurons	HUMAN	(72) (transcriptomics)
BACH2	Midgestation human fetal tissue	Maturing excitatory neurons	HUMAN	(72) (transcriptomics)

#### 1.2.3. RBPs roles in the cortical developmental processes

RNA-binding proteins (RBPs) are important mediators of post-transcriptional regulation with distinct roles in neurodevelopment (52,90–92). These distinct roles are herein reviewed with specific examples of RBPs acting within cortical processes (Table 1.2.). RBPs engagement in mRNA alternative splicing amplifies the transcriptome diversity and contributes to human brain complexity (36). Prenatal deletion of the RBP HuD has been shown to affect development of neocortical layers and dendrites (93), whereas another RBP, HuR (Hu antigen R), has been shown to regulate mRNA translation in prenatal neocortical development (51). More recently HuD and Celf1 (CUGBP Elav-like family member 1) RBPs were shown to be involved in a newly described mechanism of isoform-specific translational control and neocortical pathologies when translation is dysregulated (94). Another gene in the CELF family has been studied because of its implication in human cortical malformations. It has been shown that CELF2 controls NPC differentiation and in that way appoints cell fate in cortical development (95,96). FMRP (Fragile X Mental Retardation Protein) is an RBP well known for its function in synaptogenesis, encoded by a defective FMR1 gene containing trinucleotide expansion mutations. FMRP causes severe intellectual disability clinically known as Fragile X syndrome (97). Additionally, FMRP affects development of synaptic contacts (97) by regulating mRNA transport as well as regulating expression of various pre- and post-synaptic proteins (50). Other studies further show that downregulation of RBPs PTBP1 (Polypyrimidine Tract Binding Protein 1) and PTBP2 (Polypyrimidine Tract Binding Protein 2), is required for PSD-95 (Post Synaptic Density 95) protein expression during cortical development and synaptic maturation (98). Irregularities in post-transcriptional regulation have also been shown to lead to neurodevelopmental diseases, such as schizophrenia and ASD, and other neurological conditions (Table 1.2) (49–52). Altogether these findings reflect RBPs importance to neocortical and synaptic development.

RBP	CORTICAL (BIOLOGICAL) PROCESS	TISSUE LOCATION	NEURODEVELOPMENTAL DISORDERS	REF
Celf 1	Regulates development of glutamatergic neurons in developing neocortices Post transcriptional mechanisms	Human ventral RG (VZ, SVZ)	Myotonic dystrophy (DM), Alzheimer's disease (AD),	(94,99 ,100)
Celf 2	Regulates neuronal progenitor differantiation Regulates mRNA encoding cell fate and disease-related factors	Cerebral cortex (VZ, SVZ, IZ), hippocampus, and amygdala	Developmental and epileptic encephalopathy	(95,96 ,100)
Celf 4	Neuronal differentiation and excitation, corticothalamic development, synaptic transmission and function, synaptic plasticity	Hippocampus, amygdala and cortex	Epilepsy, Autism spectrum disease (ASD)	(100– 104)
Celf 6	Splice enhancement and repression	Embryonic and postnatal brain expression	ASD, miotonic dystrophy (DM1)	(100,1 01)
HuR	Progenitor proliferation, neuron lamination, RNA stability and translation, regulates the position, identity and maturation of post-mitotic glutamatergic neurons	Radial glial cells, upper- and deep- layer neurons	Neurofibromatosis type 1 (NF1), Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), Spinal muscle atrophy	(37,51 ,54,56 )
HuC	mRNA stability, regulation of genes involved in amino acid biosynthesis and alternative splicing regulation of transcripts involved in synaptic cytoskeletal dynamics	Neuroepithelial cells, radial glia, IPs, and newborn neurons	Epilepsy, ASD	(104,1 05)
HuD	Postnatal development, specification and dendritic arborization of a subset of deep- layer neurons	Widely expressed in the neocortex (mostly L5), the four Cornu Amonis (CA1-4) regions of the hippocampus	AD, Parkinson's disease (PD), Spinal Muscular Atrophy (SMA), ALS, Schizophrenia, Epilepsy	(54,93 )

 Table 1.2. RNA-binding proteins (RBPs) in cortical development processes.

FMRP1	Necessary for proper differentiation, migration, axon formation, refinement and stabilization, synapse formation and circuit wiring of neocortical layers	RGCs and immature neurons, layer 5 pyramidal neurons	Fragile X syndrome (FXS), ASD, affective disorders, attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder, bipolar disorder, schizophrenia	(37,52 ,101,1 05,106 )	
NOVA2	Migration of late-born neurons	All of the neocortical layers	Neurodevelopmental disorders	(37,59 ,105)	
FuS	Transcription; Alternative splicing; Transport; Gene silencing	Nuclei of the hippocampal neurons	ALS, Frontotemporal lobar dementia	(105,1 07)	
TDP-43	RNA splicing and RNA metabolism	Nucleus	early embryonic lethality, ALS, Paget's disease, AD, PD	(107)	
Rbfox1	Neuronal migration and axon growth: alternative splicing, regulation of microRNA processing, synaptic function	Neurons	ASD, Hydrocephalus, Epilepsy, Schizophrenia, Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD)	7, (37,58 it ,108)	
QUAKI NG (QKI)	Regulates differentiation of myelin-forming oligodendrocyte and Schwann cells; mRNA stability; Translation; Alternative splicing; Localization	highly expressed in glial cells, including astrocytes and oligodendrocytes	Psychiatric diseases; Schizophrenia; Ataxia	(105,1 09)	
APC	Neuron migration and RGC polarity; localization	Nucleus, cytoplasm	Not discovered yet	(37,92 )	
PTBP1	Progenitor proliferation and differentiation	Radial glia cells (RGC)	Postnatal hydrocephalus, Timothy syndrome (TS)	(37,11 0)	
PTBP2	Progenitor proliferation and differentiation	RGCs and differentiated neurons	TS	(37,11 0)	
EIF4G	Promote differentiation	Nucleus	Fragile X syndrome (FXS)	(37,11 1)	
EIF4E1 - EIF4ET	Prevent differentiation	Brain tissue, neocortical VZ and CP	ASD, FXS Schizophrenia	(40)(3 7,111)	
DDX3X	Implicated in neurogenesis	Embryonic and postnatal all cortical layers	Intellectual disability (ID), brain abnormalities, microgyria, ASD	(112,1 13)	
PIWIL1	Regulates neuronal polarization and radial migration	Germline tissue	ASD	(114)	

#### 1.3. Transcription factor CUX2 in neocortical development

During fetal development transcription factors (TFs) play diverse roles regulating the varied processes which determine cerebral cortex patterning. One way to classify different populations of neuronal subtypes in the neocortex is to capture the specific TF's selective expression within each subtype (3,35,38,40). The first aims of this thesis are focused on the elucidation of TF Cut-Like Homeobox 2 (CUX2), a member of the CUX family shown to mediate the development and molecular specification of cells fated to the adult upper cortical layers (77,78). Cux2 is uniquely expressed in the nervous system of murine embryos and adults where it acts as a transcriptional repressor fulfilling its role in affecting specific cell fate (115–117).

#### 1.3.2. Neocortical CUX2 expression and functions

CUX1 and CUX2 are homeobox genes, eminently studied in murine, but only recently evidenced as being present during development of the human cortex. Their expression is found in the nucleus, an expected intra-cellular localization of transcriptional factors (116). There is an overlapping expression pattern of Cux1 and Cux2 in the cerebral cortex, suggesting related or redundant functions (117). Mouse developmental studies evidenced Cux2 mRNA expression throughout the subventricular zone (SVZ) of the neocortex in the early embryonic period, whereas in postnatal and adult mouse neocortices Cux2 mRNA was expressed in the upper layers, namely layers 2, 3, and 4 (77,78). Moreover, CUX2 mRNA was shown to be predominately expressed in the cortical projection neurons of the upper layers of the adult human PFC (80). CUX2 is considered as a potential pyramidal cell marker (78,80,116), and via high-throughput molecular profiling has been recognized in the callosal projection neuronal subpopulation (84). The results on developmental mouse also revealed that Cux2 is expressed in the cortical interneurons of SVZ and MZ, that invade the pallium via tangential migration routes (77). Its expression was further evidenced in deep layers of the mouse insular cortex at P5 (118), and in layer 5 of the mouse somatosensory barrel cortex at P14 (119). Interestingly, human prenatal single cell RNA sequencing showed evidence of co-expression between the layer 5-6 markers, and CUX2 in the human embryonic and midfetal cortex (120), as also seen by qRT-PCR of FACS cells within developing mouse brain (94). Furthermore, it is proposed that Cux1 and Cux2 are regulating fundamental aspects of late neuronal differentiation and controlling intrinsic mechanisms of dendrite development, spine formation, and synaptic function in the upper layers of the cortex (78,117,121). De novo mutations of *CUX2* were found to be a genetic cause behind epileptic encephalopathy, intellectual disability (ID), and autism spectrum disease (ASD) (32,122). Nowadays, CUX2 is widely accepted as a canonical upper layer cortical marker and is used as such in the scientific community. The aims of this thesis are to analyze CUX2 expression patterns during laminar development of the human fetal cortex, since developmental patterns and laminar shifts of CUX2 expressing neurons during human cortical development have not yet been systematically described.

#### 1.3.3. Migratory vs post-migratory neurons

The midgestational SP serves as a waiting compartment for cortical afferents, and also as a migratory zone for postmitotic neurons on the way to their predisposed position within the CP (8). Throughout all stages of cortical development, the SP contains both migratory and post-migratory neurons (8). Until now the breadth of the CUX2 expression pattern during human fetal cortical development was not specified, except for the evidence of CUX1 and CUX2 expression in the midgestational SP (79). Kubo et al. showed CUX1 and CUX2 reactive nuclei co-labeled with the migratory cell marker doublecortin (DCX), suggesting classification as migratory neurons in the SP. The same study showed another upper layer marker, BRN2, being co-labeled with DCX in the SP (79). Otherwise, DCX was shown to be co-labeled with Cux2 in the hippocampus evidencing a neurogenic progenitor population within the adult mouse dentate gyrus (123). The rest of the CUX2 positive neurons not classified as migratory are presumed post-migratory, associative neurons. Moreover, during the period of midgestation a subset of CUX2 migratory SP neurons possibly originate from GABA-ergic populations (79) considering GABA-ergic neuronal migration has late onset (124).

#### 1.4. RNA-binding protein CELF4 during cortical development

RBP Celf4 (CUGBP Elav-like family member 4, also known as Bruno-like 4 protein/ BRUNOL4) was first studied in adult *Celf4* deficient mice where its role in excitatory neurotransmission was emphasized (102). Celf4 was found to be expressed in soma and dendrites of the adult mouse hippocampus, in layer V of the cortex, and *in vitro* in cultured mouse primary hippocampal neurons (103). Furthermore, *CELF4* is a neuron enriched gene in comparison with other CNS cell types (125), as well as one of the highly expressed genes within the human midfetal SP (72,75). The activity of 15-20% of the total mRNA within the adult, mouse transcriptome is regulated by Celf4, while a notable subset of these transcripts is associated with synaptic functions (103). Celf4 protein binds mRNAs in the 3' untranslated region (3' UTR) at a (U)GU nucleotide motif that was previously known as a binding site for CELF RBPs (99,103).

While it has been shown that Celf4 acts as a regulator of translation (103), the actual mechanism behind its function is not entirely known. In the largest whole-exome sequencing study of ASD, CELF4 was implicated as an ASD risk gene and specifically as one of the fifty genes with a high frequency of *de novo* variants in individuals with ASD (104). Consequently, while the previous version of the database for autism spectrum disorders, SFARI (Simons Foundation Autism Research Initiative), was categorizing CELF4 as a risk gene with a score of 3, the updated SFARI 2.0 database has categorized CELF4 as a higher-risk gene with a score of 1 (126). Another study cross-referenced adult DPFC expression data with the aforementioned ASD study, revealing that *CELF4* is among the genes enriched for cortical layer 5 and most likely its expression is decreased compared to healthy controls (127). Multiple mRNAs were found to be associated with neurodevelopmental disorders that are translationally regulated in developing neocortices by various RBPs, including the CELF4 protein (94). A phenotype associated with behavioral and developmental disorders was shown correlating to human CELF4 mutation of a patient exhibiting a borderline intellectual disability (ID) (128). CELF4's association to ASD, indications of its expression during neocortical development, and its mutated expression in relation to a cognitive disorders phenotype all substantially implicate its significant role in brain development, mandating additional studies exploring its exact developmental functions. Importantly, CELF4 protein expression and its potential function over the course of human brain development are detailed in this thesis for the first time.

#### 1.4.2. Synaptogenesis during human fetal cortical development

Cognitive and behavioral disorders in humans are foremost the result of abnormal development of neuronal circuitry. During the early fetal and midfetal cortical development most of the neurons become fully differentiated with the establishment of their axonal outgrowths and ingrowths. At the same time, the onset of synaptic formation (synaptogenesis) occurs and is considered one of the pivotal processes of cortical development (4,128). Synaptic strata defined as synapse-enriched laminae of human fetal neocortical wall, is the localization of synapses above and below CP in the early fetal cortex, *i.e.* MZ, and SP, respectively (15,16). Two synaptic strata were observed in other species as well: fetal dog (129), monkey (31), cat (130), and rodents (131,132). However, selective markers for cells within the synaptic strata are still poorly defined. The next chapter outlines the expansion and development of synapses and axonal ingrowths, and their features during human cortical development.

#### 1.4.3. Synapse development

Synapses are points of contact between two neurons (133) specialized to convey neuronal inter-communication. Their development as early as in utero enables the possibility of fetal sensations, and fetal reactions to sensory stimuli. Two essential categories of synapses are electrical and chemical. Electrical synapses (i.e. gap junctions) are considered to form the earliest functional cortical networks. They provide rapid communication in the way that ions flow through the channels that couple cytoplasm of the pre- and postsynaptic neurons, ultimately generating electrical signals. Chemical synapses are synaptic clefts where neurotransmitters are released by exocytosis from vesicles of the presynaptic terminals. To generate nerve signals (i.e. action potentials), neurotransmitters bind to specific receptors on the postsynaptic cell membrane, thus causing a limited ion flow through the channel. These neurotransmitter receptors differ in function and synaptic response and can be ionotropic or metabotropic, while being gated either directly by the neurotransmitter itself or indirectly by a second messenger. Neurotransmitters can interact with either excitatory or inhibitory associated receptors, respectively eliciting or repressing action potentials.

The two main types of synapses in the CNS and neocortex are GABAergic and glutamatergic. Synapses are generally differentiated by their morphology being either asymmetric and usually excitatory, or symmetric and usually inhibitory. Quantitative studies estimate around 80% of excitatory, and around 20% of inhibitory synapses are present in the mammalian neocortex (31,134,135). As the ultrastructure of asymmetric and symmetric synapses differ, they can be visibly distinguished by electron microscopy and other super-resolution microscopy techniques (136). Type I synapses have asymmetric pre- and postsynaptic densities with a prominent and thick postsynaptic density (PSD), while type II synapses lack a thick PSD but exhibit comparatively more symmetric synapses which have flatter vesicles and a smaller active zone. Distribution of excitatory and inhibitory synapses on the neuronal elements is diverse, with most being either axosomatic or axodendritic, and the remaining being axo-axonic. Most of the excitatory synapses are exposed on the dendritic spines, with the remaining proportion located on the dendritic shafts (138).



**Figure 1.3.** Synapses in the adult PFC imaged on confocal 60x microscope and 2.5x zoom to visualize postsynaptic (PSD95 marker, red) and presynaptic marker (synaptophysin, green). DAPI stain in blue depicts the cell nuclei. Asterisk labels presumed synapses.

Broader knowledge of synaptic organization along with modern molecular approaches of exploration enable complex research of synapses (139). Immunohistochemistry allows concurrent labeling of both pre- and postsynaptic elements thereby exposing synaptic localization and molecular specificity (Figure 1.3). While a vast number of pre- and postsynaptic proteins of numerous functions are known to be involved with synaptic formation (139,140), still missing are studies elaborating regulation of their synthesis and function in the human fetal cortex. The earliest human neocortical synapses are found in both the MZ and SP zone of the fetal cortex, subsequently spreading into the CP zone after 20 PCW (9,15,16). According to the newest study, first afferents to arrive in the pSP are thalamocortical axons showing up at 8 PCW (141), controverting the previous data indicating thalamocortical axons first innervating the pSP between 12-14 PCW (21,142). Part of this thesis is focused on the synaptic events occurring during cortical development before and during midgestation, given there is a lack of studies on the earlier stages of human synaptic development. Rapid changes in the localization and quantity of synapses occur in the early and midfetal development up to 24 PCW, when for the most part, synapses are distributed into synaptic strata, providing an ideal opportunity to analyze laminar input and distribution of postsynaptic cells to determine CELF4 involvement in synaptogenesis.

#### 1.4.4. Synapses in human fetal cortex

This chapter will summarize features of the neocortical wall and retrospect on the contemporary location and type of synapses from early fetal until the pre-term phase of development. CP formation is the major event delineating the end of embryonic development and the onset of the early fetal development. In the **preplate phase** (6-7 PCW), before the CP is formed, the cerebral wall consists of two proliferative zones superior to the ventricle: the ventricular zone (VZ) and subventricular zone (SVZ), followed by the preplate (PP), a compartment enclosed by the pia (7,143,144). The **CP formation phase** (8 PCW) is characterized by a compact CP, and inferior to it, a narrow pre-subplate layer (5). Ultrastructural studies completed on 6-8 PCW samples observed rare, likely immature synapses within the preplate (MZ) (16,145,146). However, there is no specific data on the type or appearance of the synapses in this early stage of development.

The cerebral wall during the **pre-SP phase** (8.5-12 PCW) consists of the VZ and SVZ, the intermediate zone (IZ), the pre-SP zone, the beginning of the second CP (the so called 'true CP'),

and the MZ (147). During the pre-SP phase, very scarce, mostly asymmetric synapses are present in the superficial IZ, pre-SP, and MZ (9,16).

At 13 PCW, the period of **SP formation** in the frontal lobe occurs. During this time, a CP packed with neurons, is an important landmark of the upper CP. On the contrary, a deep, loosely arranged CP represents an SP in formation (9). Synapses are present in the MZ, deep (second) CP and pre-SP, with the appearance of synapses in the second CP being an important feature of this developmental stage. The first synapses are visible on the proximal dendrites (asymmetric) of the second CP. At the same point of development, numerous symmetric non-synaptical junctions are present as well (unpublished human data, Kostovic; relevant monkey data in Kostovic and Rakic, 1990 (9)).

The **Stationary SP phase** is a prominent event that occurs between early and late fetal development. The cerebral wall in the regions of the dorsal frontal cortex at around 15 PCW consists of the VZ, SVZ, outer SVZ (OSVZ), IZ, the SP characterized by a superficial and deep portion, followed by the CP, MZ and the newly developed subpial granular layer (SPG) (147). Synapses are found in the two synaptic strata, through the entirety of the MZ and SP, but notably not within the CP. The SP at 15 PCW holds predominantly asymmetric synapses, where post-synaptic elements are mostly proximal dendrites of the SPN. Furthermore, the border of the CP and SP is the synapse richest site, followed by the superficial SP (sSP) (9,16).

During the late fetal period at around 20 PCW, the **stationary SP** serves as a waiting compartment for thalamocortical (TC) ingrowths before they reach the CP. The cerebral wall of the frontal lobe is structured by the following layers: the VZ, inner fibrillar layer (IFL), multilaminar axonal-cellular compartment (MACC), deep SP, sSP, CP and the MZ (142,147). At 20 PCW, synapses in the MZ and SP outbreak, with the peak in number of synapses in the superficial SP (Kostovic, unpublished), whereas only some very sporadic synapses are found in the CP (52). There is no firm data on the prevalence of the type of synapses at 20 PCW, however SPNs of the sSP are suggested being postsynaptic neurons, besides possibly basal dendrites of layer 5, 6 neurons. In the MZ, apical bouquets of the pyramidal CP neurons are depicted as postsynaptic elements of the local synapses (9,17).

At the end of midgestation in the early preterm phase, when **the SP is in the peak** of its development, the cerebral wall of the frontal lobe consists of the VZ, SVZ, the OSVZ together with the other components, the MACC, IZ, dSP, sSP, CP, MZ, and the SPG (142). An ultrastructural

study that quantified synapses at 24 PCW found the largest presence in the MZ and SP, with a notably enlarged number in the deep part of the CP. Moreover, synaptic density is the highest at the border between the CP and SP, besides in the sSP. While both asymmetric and symmetric synapses have been noted, symmetric synapses are mostly found on the cell bodies of SPNs. The other postsynaptic elements of this developmental stage include: dendrites of SPNs, basal dendrites and apical shafts of CP neurons, along with terminal bouquets in the MZ (9,16). Synapses are almost fully mature and in large counts at this stage, although throughout time most of the synapses will eventually perish (31,148,149).

#### 1.4.5. Axonal ingrowths in human fetal cortex

At the end of embryonic development, being the start of fetal development, catecholamine (Tyrosine hydroxylase- TH expressing) axons penetrate through the lateral cerebral wall at around 6-8 PCW, directed towards the preplate (27), whereas concomitantly the earliest synapses are localized in the preplate (later on, MZ). In early fetal development, at 10 and 11 PCW, catecholamine axons are visible in the pre-SP and IZ (27). Furthermore, monoaminergic and TC axons are present in the MZ and pre-SP of the neocortex (9,21,25,141,150–154). At 13 PCW, TC and basal forebrain (BF) axons disperse through the deep CP (second plate), resulting in a loose structure (26,147,155,156) of the CP. The presence of synapses in the deep CP correlates with the localization of TC and BF axons.

In the period of midfetal development, between 15 and 20 PCW, TC and BF axons invade the whole hemisphere (except the hippocampus) through the SP (9,21,151–154). During midgestation in the period between 18 and 23 PCW, there is an accumulation of TC ingrowing axons in the sSP (9,21,151–154). Local GABA-ergic connections within the SP are present as well (Figure 2.2). TH positive axons are found at the interface of the CP and sSP (caudally) at the age of 20-24 PCW (157), which corresponds to the same place being highly-enriched with synapses. At the same time, TC afferents penetrate the mid-CP (9,21,151–154). Thus, the SP is integrally involved in the differentiation of the cerebral cortex, by interacting with and guiding the ingrowing axon systems over the course of the development (158).



**Figure 1.4.** Midfetal SP circuitry of the frontal cortex includes glutamatergic, cholinergic and GABAergic connections between thalamic nuclei (TH), basal forebrain (BF) and SP, with local SP connections being made. Image was changed with permission (159).

# 2. Hypothesis

Transcription factor CUX2 and post-transcriptional factor CELF4 are expressed in the postmigratory neurons of synapse-enriched layers during the early and midfetal cortical development, reflecting their possible role in cellular fate selection and synaptic profiling.

# 3. General and specific aims

#### **GENERAL AIM:**

General aim of this research is to analyze a spatio-temporal patterning of transcription and posttranscriptional factors and to elucidate their prospective role in projection neuron fate determination and development of synapses in the early fetal and midfetal neocortex.

#### SPECIFIC AIMS:

1. Determine spatio-temporal laminar dynamics of CUX2 and CELF4 during early fetal and midfetal human cortical development

a) Determine CUX2 and CELF4 developmental protein expression within synaptic strata

- 2. Identify classes of SP and MZ neurons which express CUX2 and CELF4 by using cellular markers and by specifying cellular phenotypes
  - a) Specify projection neurons or interneurons, migratory or postmigratory neurons of SP, and identify Cajal-Retzius cells
- 3. Determine the neurotransmitter and neuromodulatory profile of CUX2 and CELF4 expressing cells
- 4. Determine CUX2 and CELF4 subcellular localization in postsynaptic neurons and their dendrites
- 5. Identify RNA binding targets of CELF4 protein during human fetal development

#### 4. Materials and Methods

#### 4.1. Human Brain Tissue

Human brain tissue was obtained during regular autopsies at several clinical hospitals affiliated with the School of Medicine University of Zagreb. A sampling of tissue was done following the Declaration of Helsinki 2013, previously approved by the Internal Review Board of the Ethical Committee of the School of Medicine University of Zagreb. Fetal age was determined based on crown-rump length (CRL, in millimeters) and pregnancy records, and was expressed in post-conceptional weeks (PCW). Paraffin-embedded post-mortem fetal brain tissue of the earliest age Carnagie-Stage 22 (CS) to 26 PCW of age, additionally newborn (38-40 PCW) and adult tissue samples were used (Table 4.2). Part of the human brain material was provided by the Joint MRC/Wellcome Trust grant #099175/Z/12/Z Human Developmental Biology Resource. For the analysis of protein expression during fetal cortical development, at least 2-3 brains per group were used. Samples are grouped by age and the stage of SP development (Table 4.1). Tissue was fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA) with adjusted fixation times, dissected coronally in blocks, and processed in a series of alcohols before being embedded in paraffin. Tissue was sectioned on a microtome SM2000R (Leica, Wetzlar, Germany) at 8-20 µm thick sections. Coronal sections of the frontal lobe at the level of the striatum, either in its rostral part or alternatively, the closest midlateral cortex that was available was used for immunostaining and in situ hybridization experiments (representative sections in Figure 4.1). The sections were selected based on Nissl stained sections that were previously stained (147) and correlated to the classic Bayer & Altman histological atlas (160). The discrepancy between somatosensory and visual cortex maturation, where the difference in the visual vs somatosensory cortex is approximately two weeks was taken into a consideration (9). Fresh frozen brains of different specimen ages from 11 - 20 PCW were dissected on dry ice and stored at -80 °C. Dissections of the cerebral wall within the frontal lobe were used for the RNA immunoprecipitation experiments. Samples used for those experiments were grouped by age into early fetal (11 - 12 PCW), early midfetal (14, 15 PCW), and late midfetal (17, 18, 20 PCW) group.

Table	4.1.	Paraffin-embedded	brain	tissue	samples	grouped	by	age	and	the	stage	of	SP
develo	pmen	t used for immunosta	aining	experin	nents.								

Ι	PREPLATE PHASE	6 - 8 PCW
Π	PRE-SP PHASE	8.5 - 12 PCW
III	SP IN FORMATION	13 - 14 PCW
IV	MIDGESTATION SP	15 - 21 PCW
V	STATIONARY SP	22 - 26 PCW

#### 4.2. Immunohistochemistry (IHC) and Immunofluorescence (IF)

Immunohistochemistry and immunofluorescence were used to analyze the protein expression in the tissue, according to the previously published protocol was used (81,142). In brief, before proceeding IHC/IF, a standard process of section deparaffinization was performed in a series of xylol and alcohol solvents. Antigen retrieval was performed by boiling sections in citrate buffer (pH 6,0). Immunohistochemistry protocol requires an additional step of 20 min pretreatment with 0,3% hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) mixed with methanol and water. After three washes in PBS (Phosphate Buffered Saline), blocking solution containing 1-3% BSA (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MI, USA) and 0.5% Triton X-100 (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MI, USA) in PBS was applied on sections for 1-2 hrs. Blocking solution was replaced with primary antibodies diluted in blocking solution in the working concentrations and incubated overnight at 4 °C. The following antibodies were used: NeuN-m (Abcam, Cambridge, UK), NeuN-rb (Abcam, Cambridge, UK), MAP2-m (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MI, USA), MAP2-rb (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MI, USA), CUX2 (Abnova, Taipei, Taiwan), CUX2 (Abcam, Cambridge, UK), Reelin (Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA), Doublecortin (Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA), Doublecortin (Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA), Neuroserpin (Abcam, Cambridge, UK), Neuros

Cambridge, UK), CELF4 (Brunol4, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA), CUGBP1 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, Texas), Ki67 (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA, USA), Synaptophysin (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA, USA), TLE4 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, Texas), Nurr1 (R&D systems, Minneapolis, Minnesota), SNAP25 (BioLegend, San Diego, CA, USA), Calretinin (Swant, Burgdorf, Switzerland), SST (BMA Biomedicals, Augst, Switzerland), nNOS (Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA), GAD67 (Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA), ChAt (Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA), vGLUT1 (Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA), GAD65/67 (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MI, USA), NPY (Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA). After the incubation, sections were washed three times in PBS, and appropriate Alexa Fluor secondary antibodies (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) were applied for 2 hrs at RT. Following three washes in PBS, TrueBlack quencher (Biotium, Fremont, CA, USA) was applied on sections. Finally, sections were covered using the Vectashield Antifade Mounting Medium with DAPI (Vector Laboratories Inc., Burlingame, CA, USA). Additionally, specific protocol was used for the DCX antibody double labeling with CUX2 antibody. To enhance the visualization of DCX, following the regular secondary antibody incubation used for CUX2, Tyramide Signal Amplification (TSA<sup>TM</sup>) Fluorescein plus system reagent (Perkin Elmer, Waltham, MA, USA) was utilized. First, the appropriate host HRP-conjugated secondary antibody was incubated for 30 min, following the incubation with streptavidin-HRP (Jackson ImmunoResearch Laboratories Inc., West Grove, PA, USA) for 30 min, and finally, Fluorescein tyramide for 5-10 min. PBS washes were performed in between each incubation.

Following the primary antibodies incubation, IHC sections were incubated with secondary antibodies and biotin-avidin complex using Vectastain ABC kit (streptavidin-peroxidase complex, Vector Laboratories Inc., Burlingame, CA, USA). After the PBS washes, the sections were treated with DAB stain (Ni-3,3-diaminobenzidin, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MI, USA) shortly, before the dark blue color is visualized. To stop the reaction, the sections were washed with PBS, dried at RT, and finally covered with Histamount (National Diagnostics, Atlanta, GA, USA). Imaging was performed utilizing a high-resolution digital slide scanner NanoZoomer 2.0RS (Hamamatsu, Japan) and confocal microscope Olympus BX61WI, or FV3000 (Tokyo, Japan), and images were processed in Fiji (161) and Adobe Photoshop CS6.

**Table 4.2.** Specimens used for immunostainings and *in situ* hybridization experiments (L- left; R-right; ANT- anterior; FRONT- frontal; MID- middle).

Brain tissue	Age	Block orientation	Age group by SP development
Specimen 1	CS 22		Preplate phase
Specimen 2	CS 23		Preplate phase
Specimen 3	9 PCW	L hemisphere	Pre-SP phase
Specimen 4	10 PCW	R FRONT	Pre-SP phase
Specimen 5	11 PCW	R FRONT	Pre-SP phase
Specimen 6	11 PCW		Pre-SP phase
Specimen 7	12 PCW	ANT	Pre-SP phase
Specimen 8	12 PCW	L1 ANT	Pre-SP phase
Specimen 9	13 PCW	L ANT	SP in formation
Specimen 10	13 PCW	R1 ANT	SP in formation
Specimen 11	14 PCW	L FRONT	SP in formation
Specimen 12	15 PCW	R1 ANT	Midgestation SP
Specimen 13	15 PCW	R ANT	Midgestation SP
Specimen 14	17 PCW	L1	Midgestation SP
Specimen 14	17 PCW	L2	Midgestation SP
Specimen 15	17 PCW	L ANT	Midgestation SP
Specimen 16	18 PCW	R FRONT	Midgestation SP
Specimen 17	20 PCW		Midgestation SP
Specimen 18	21 PCW	L1 ANT	Midgestation SP
Specimen 18	21 PCW	L2 MID	Midgestation SP
Specimen 19	21 PCW	L HOR SUP	Midgestation SP
Specimen 20	24 PCW	L2	Stationary SP
Specimen 21	26 PCW	L2	Stationary SP
Specimen 22	38 PCW	L2	SP resolution
Specimen 23	38 PCW	L2	SP resolution
Specimen 24	40 PCW	R4	SP resolution
Specimen 25	18 y	PFC	gWM



**Figure 4.1.** Nissl stained sections scans of representative coronal sections of the selected brain specimens. The specimens are assigned into each stage of SP development (I-V) in the early and midfetal phase of neocortical development. Age of each specimen is labeled next to the section. Red boxes indicate place of imaging, preferably through the prospective/future dorsolateral frontal cortex or the most adjacent region.
#### 4.1. RNA Scope in situ hybridization

Paraffin-embedded sections were pre-processed for the fluorescent RNAscope in situ hybridization according to manufacturer protocol (Bio-Techne, Minneapolis, MI, USA). After deparaffinization, the sections were incubated with 3 % H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> for 10 min and washed with DEPC (Diethyl pyrocarbonate) PBS. The next step is target retrieval with the kit reagent boiling up to 10 min, following pretreatment with protease for 30 min at 40 °C. The sections are hybridized for 2 hrs at 40 °C in the HybEZ oven (Bio-Techne, Minneapolis, MI, USA), with the probe for hCUX2 mRNA (custom made, Bio-Techne, Minneapolis, MI, USA). Following the hybridization, the sections were visualized using the RNA-scope Multiplex Fluorescent Reagent Kit v2 (Bio-Techne, Minneapolis, MI, USA) and the Tyramide Signal Amplification (TSA<sup>™</sup>) Plus Cyanine 3 (Perkin Elmer, Waltham, MA, USA) (162). RNAscope was coupled with immunofluorescence in such a way that the next day sections were incubated with primary antibodies used for IF: MAP2 or Doublecortin (DCX) diluted in blocking buffer, 2% BSA with 0.5% Triton X-100 (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MI, USA) in PBS overnight at 4 °C. Secondary antibodies (Alexa Fluor, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) diluted in blocking buffer were applied on sections for 2 hrs at RT. Following washes in PBS, sections were covered using the mounting medium Vectashield with DAPI (Vector Laboratories Inc., Burlingame, CA, USA).

#### 4.2. RNA Immunoprecipitation (RIP) coupled with RT-qPCR

To perform the RIP experiments, a MAGNA RIP kit (Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA) protocol was followed, with minor changes and additions as shown in Figure 4.2. Fresh frozen tissue of dissected frontal lobe human fetus (approximately 100 µg) was lysed using the RIP Lysis Buffer (200  $\mu$ L) prepared from the components of the kit. The tissue was gently homogenized by the pestle homogenizer, then kept for 5 min on ice, and finally stored at -80 °C overnight. Quick thawing of the sample by hand allows the complete cell lysis. For each brain tissue used in the experiment two reactions were ongoing: one using 2.5  $\mu$ g of CELF4 antibody (rabbit, 0.2  $\mu$ g/ $\mu$ L, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA), and the second one with the same amount (2.5 µg) of a negative control IgG rabbit antibody (1  $\mu$ g/ $\mu$ L, rabbit, provided in the RIP kit). Control antibody and the antibody of interest have to be derived from the same species, which in this case is rabbit. Protein A/G magnetic beads as part of the kit were used to perform immunoprecipitation of RNA-binding protein/RNA complexes. Following the protocol steps, the magnetic beads were prepared and mixed with the antibodies, eventually ending up with beads-antibody binding. A magnetic separator (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) was used to immobilize the magnetic bead complexes and to wash off the unbound antibody. Afterward, the lysates with the target antigen mixed in RIP immunoprecipitation buffer were added to the bead-Ab complex. What followed was the RNA immunoprecipitation (RIP) of RNA-binding Protein-RNA complexes while rotating overnight at 4 °C. The unbound material was removed with the use of a magnet and by rewashing the beads multiple times (6X). The next part of the protocol was RNA extraction, preceded by the protein digestion. Proteinase K in 10 % SDS buffer constituted with the kit components was used for the protein digestion, and the samples were incubated at 55 °C for 30 min with brief vortexing every 5 min. The residual product was the total RNA after RIP. Following the RNA purification process by using phenol and chloroform solvents (1:1 volume ratio), the separation of phases occurs. RNA was contained in an aqueous phase and was mixed with salt solutions and absolute ethanol before the samples were stored at -80 °C to precipitate overnight. The immunoprecipitated RNA pellet was re-suspended in 20 µL of RNase-free water and the RNA concentration was measured on NanoDrop (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) spectrophotometer. Additionally, to prevent genomic DNA contamination of the samples, DNaseI treatment was performed using the TURBO DNA-free Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) and following the protocol. RNA samples were incubated with 2 U of TURBO DNase at 37 °C, after which the reaction was stopped by the addition of DNase Inactivation Reagent. Finally, treated RNA was ready for RT-PCR and RNA-Seq analysis. A small quantity of RNA sample was used to generate the cDNA from the RNA sample (after RIP). For that purpose, M-MLV Reverse Transcriptase (Promega, Madison, WI, USA), as an RNA-dependent DNA polymerase was used in cDNA synthesis reaction along with the accompanying components, such as Reaction Buffer, oligodT primers, and dNTPs. Reverse transcription (RT) reaction was performed at 42 °C incubation for 2 h, 70 °C for 15 min to stop the reaction and cooled down to 4 °C. What followed was quantitative PCR analysis with the selected gene targets. Specific primers of each target were custom designed with Primer-BLAST (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/tools/primer-blast/index.cgi) listed below. Power SYBR Green PCR Master Mix (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) was used to prepare the polymerase reaction. RT-qPCR was performed on the Applied Biosystems StepOne machine (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) as the manufacturer protocol suggests. The results were analyzed using the  $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method, while the CELF4 binding of each of the target mRNA was normalized by the Ct value of GAPDH mRNA as a binding control. IgG RNA after RIP was finally used as a normalization control for each target gene to discriminate the specific binding to CELF4. Analysis of the RT-qPCR data was performed in Graphpad software. Comparisons were done between negative control Nestin and other tested target mRNAs. Ordinary one-way ANOVA statistical test was used for multiple comparisons, while an unpaired t-test with Welch's correction or Mann-Whitney test was used for single comparisons. Additionally, a part of the isolated RNA was used for the standard next-generation, RNA sequencing and analysis by Genewiz company (South Plainfield, NJ). The list of genes generated for each sample was combined and used for the gene ontology functional analysis. The functional annotations are generated from DAVID annotation tools (<u>https://david.ncifcrf.gov/tools.jsp</u>).



**Figure 4.2.** RNA-binding protein immunoprecipitation (RIP) experimental procedure coupled with RT-qPCR analysis. Steps that were followed in the procedure with the overnight (ON) treatments.

## List of primers:

## Human-GAPDH

Forward primer	AAGAAGGTGGTGAAGCAGGC	20mer
Reverse primer	GTCAAAGGTGGAGGAGTGGG	20mer

## Human-NESTIN

Forward primer	TCCAAGACTTCCCTCAGCTTTC 22mer
Reverse primer	CAGGTGTCTCAAGGGTAGCA 20mer

## Human-*Beta-ACTIN*

Forward primer	GCCCTGAGGCACTCTTCCA 19mer
Reverse primer	TGTGTTGGCGTACAGGTCTT 20mer

## Human-*TLE4*

Forward primer	AGCACTGGAAAGGACAACCT	20mer
Reverse primer	TCCCCAGAGCCAGTGACAAT	20mer

## Human- EIF4A2

Forward primer	ATGTGCAACAAGTGTCTTTGGT 22mer
Reverse primer	CTCCCAAATCGACCCCCTCT 20mer

## Human- SYNPR

Forward primer	GTTGCTGTCTTCGCCTTCCT 20mer
Reverse primer	GCTGATGAACCCACCAACCA 20mer

## Human- VGLUT1

Forward primer	TCGTGGGGGGCCATGACTAAG 20mer
Reverse primer	GACCCCGTAGAAGATGACACC 21mer

#### 4.3. Electron microscopy of the human fetal tissue

Ultrastructural visualization of the human fetal tissue was carried out by deploying electron microscopy (EM). Pre-embedding immuno CELF4 labeling and EM was done to determine CELF4 subcellular localization in postsynaptic neurons of synaptic strata in human prospective frontal (17 PCW) and temporal cortex (19 PCW). The human brain samples were fixed in 4% PFA and 0.1% glutaraldehyde for a specifically determined time (up to 24hrs). The brain hemispheres were stored in 30 % sucrose at + 4 °C. Approximately 1 cm from pial surface of the brain pieces of subplate were dissected out of the cortex, washed in PBS, and embedded in agar. First, agarose (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) was melted in PBS to get 3.2% liquid mixture at around 100 °C, which is poured into plastic containers and cooled down to 60 °C when the tissue is transferred from PBS and orientated with a spatula. Agar solidifies and finally embeds the tissue in a block. Hardened agar embedded tissue blocks were cut on vibratome at 80-100 µm slices. Slices were kept in 30 % sucrose (in glass vials) and were frozen in dry ice, afterward being quickly thawed. The process was repeated three times to be able to achieve better penetration of the antibodies, and for preserving the ultrastructure of the tissue for EM work. To block endogenous peroxidase slices were immersed 10 min in 1 % H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> in phosphate buffer (PB), which was used for the subsequent washings as well. Pre-embedding immune was done by using a primary antibody for CELF4 (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA). First, the sections were washed in PB, after which they were blocked for 3 hrs in donkey serum on the shaker, at the RT. CELF4 Ab was diluted 1:300 in donkey serum and the sections were incubated for 2 days at +4 °C. Subsequently, sections were washed in PB and incubated in the biotinylated secondary antibody accompanied with ABC kit (Vector Laboratories Inc., Burlingame, CA, USA) for 2.5 hrs at RT in <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> diluted blocking buffer in PB, after which the sections were washed and finally DAB and Nickle (part of the kit) were applied in order to develop and visualize the staining. The reaction with DAB is stopped with water and lastly washing in PB. Following the protocol, tissue was dehydrated, treated with osmium, and embedded in resin (Embed 812). Finally, the tissue slices were cut on ultra-thin 1-2 µm sections which were eventually examined on a Phillips CM-12 electron microscope (Amsterdam, Netherlands) operated at 80 kV.

## 5. Results

Results of this thesis are conceptualized into two parts:

- 1) CUX2 transcription factor protein and mRNA expression pattern throughout the fetal cortical development, and determining its role in the cortical processes
- 2) **CELF4** post-transcriptional factor expression pattern, subcellular localization, and mRNA binding targets and confirmation of its role in the first half of fetal cortical development

with the special emphasis on the following phases of the SP development:

- **early fetal phase** (8–14 PCW), *i.e.* before and during the initial formation of SP- preplate stage (I), pre-subplate (II), and SP in formation (III) stages, when deep layer neurons are born and first SP circuits are formed
- **midfetal phase** (15–26 PCW) when upper layer neurons are born and migrate through SP, while SP is achieving highest complexity of connections- midgestational (IV) and stationary SP (V)
- additionally, **near-term fetal development** (38 PCW) when neurogenesis ceased, SP got resolved, and upper layer neurons reached their positions
- finally in the **adult** neocortex.

Chronological grouping of results is based on the significant events in SP development (I-V) as previously defined in human and monkey cortical development (9,147,155).

#### 5.1. CUX2 spatio-temporal expression pattern

Spatio-temporal expression pattern of CUX2 protein in neocortex was systematically analyzed throughout the fetal cortical developmental with comparison to the adult neocortex as the first aim of this thesis. The results identified CUX2 immunoreactivity in the nucleus, as was previously described in the literature (121). At the onset of the early fetal phase (8 PCW), CUX2 immunoreactive nuclei were found during the formation and first condensation of the CP. In particular, strong CUX2 positive nuclei were depicted in the MZ, deep CP, and pre-subplate (pSP) (Figure 5.1A, B). At 12 PCW, CUX2 positive nuclei were present in the upper third of the MZ co-localizing with Reelin, a Cajal-Retzius (CR) neuron subtype marker (163,164). Heterogeneous and somewhat weaker CUX2 positive nuclei were found within the deepest portion of the CP, while strong reactive nuclei were seen within the pSP of the midlateral cortex delineating the prospective frontal cortex (Figure 1C, D). At 13 PCW, during the SP formation period, CUX2 positive nuclei were present in both the upper and deep SP, while modest immunoreactivity was observed in the CP and MZ of the prospective frontal cortex (Figure 5.1E-G). Overall, during the early fetal phase, CUX2 reactivity in the germinal proliferative zones, such as Ventricular (VZ) and Subventricular zone (SVZ) was not present.

During midfetal development, at 21 PCW in the dorsolateral cortex of the frontal lobe, CUX2 positive large nuclei were mainly depicted in the middle of the CP. CUX2 positive nuclei partially co-localized with multipolar, large MAP2 positive neurons of the SP (Figure 5.1H-K). MAP2 marker was used to label differentiated, more mature neurons. At the end of midgestation, at 24 PCW, CUX2 positive nuclei were located in the MZ, CP, and SP of the precentral gyrus (Figure 5.1L-O). At 24 PCW, Neuroserpin (NRSP) immunoreactivity co-localized with CUX2 nuclei in the SP neurons (Figure 5.1O), while NURR1 positive nuclei were not confirmed to co-localize with CUX2 (not shown). Both of these markers, NRSP and NURR1 were previously described to label SP neurons (88,165). In addition, MAP2 co-localized with CUX2 positive nuclei of large, projection pyramidal layer 5 neurons (Figure 5.1L, N). In newborn brain (38 PCW), CUX2 had the strongest expression in the upper cortical layer (L1–3) cells, and SP remnant (SPrm) in the frontal cortex, while FOXP1 expressing neuronal subtype of neocortical layers 4 and deep layer 5 had weak CUX2 positive reactivity (Figure 5.1P). Additionally, one part of the nuclei of the gyral white matter (gWM) in frontal cortex maintained CUX2 positive reactivity (Figure 5.1R). In the adult brain (18y old), CUX2 positive nuclei were found across the layers of PFC with the highest

reactivity in the upper cortical layers (magnified in Figure 5.1T), where they co-localized with MAP2 immunoreactive pyramidal neurons.

## CUX2 GAD65/67

8 PCW



39





ADULT

CUX2 MAP2 DAPI



FOXP1 CUX2 DAPI

# 41

**Figure 5.1.** Spatio-temporal expression pattern of CUX2 protein throughout the fetal neocortical development (A-R) and adulthood (S-T). Sections are immunostained for CUX2 and GAD65/67, RELN, MAP2, NRSP, FOXP1, respectively. Highlighted in this figure is CUX2 expression within the transient zones, MZ, pre-SP and SP, additional to the expression in the adult gyral white matter (gWM). White boxes mark magnified areas of the neighboring images. Fetal zones and layers are defined and labeled on the images as previously described in Materials and Methods. Arrows and arrowheads identify colocalized markers, while asterisk remark positive CUX2 cells. Specimen age is specified along the images. Scale bar A-C= 50  $\mu$ m; H-R=100  $\mu$ m.

#### 5.2. Neurotransmitter molecular profile of CUX2+ MZ and SP cells

Molecular profile of the MZ and SP CUX2+ (positive) neuronal population is shown to be heterogeneous and dynamic. Differential spatio-temporal expression of the brain neurotransmitters such as Neuropeptide-Y (NPY), neuronal nitric oxide synthase (nNOS), and the other (6,166–170) is exhibited during development. In the earliest fetal stage when the preplate (PP) features the cortical wall (at 8 PCW) there were no visible CUX2+ nuclei co-localized with glutamic acid decarboxylase (GAD65/67), a marker of inhibitory  $\gamma$ -aminobutyric acid (GABAergic) neurons. Moreover, a co-immunostaining with CUX2 and calcium-binding protein, calbindin (CALB) showed some co-localization in the PP (Figure 5.2). After the CP has emerged and pSP appeared, additional neurotransmitters, as somatostatin (SST) are expressed, while there was no visible expression of nNOS in the frontal or basal neocortex. Nevertheless, CUX2 expression in the early stages was somewhat weak and there was no visible overlap with the GAD65/67 expression throughout the cortical wall (Figure 5.2). In the period of CP transformation and formation of a new fetal compartment, SP, at 13 PCW, an arborized SST neuron was distinguished in the SP of the prospective frontal cortex (Figure 5.3), whereas no co-localization of CUX2 nuclei and SST or GAD65/67 markers was identified neither in MZ nor in pSP.

During the midgestation (15-24 PCW), SP is enlarged and becomes the thickest compartment of the cerebral wall with plethora of molecular markers expressed in the SP at the time (6). NPY co-localized with CUX2 nuclei both in MZ and SP in the neocortex at 21 PCW. Furthermore, a co-localization between SST and CUX2 nuclei in SP was present, but not in the MZ. nNOS neurotransmitter was expressed in some SP cells, even though it was not co-localized with CUX2 nuclei, nor it was expressed in the MZ. GAD65/67 expression was visible both in the

MZ and SP cells, yet without the overlap with CUX2 positive nuclei (Figure 5.4). On the other hand, in the stationary stage of SP development, at 24 PCW, when the SP compartment is still the most voluminous compartment of the cerebral wall and accommodates a vast diversity of neuronal subtypes most of the SP molecular markers are fully expressed, so are the neurotransmitter markers NPY, nNOS, GAD65/67, and SST (Figure 5.5). SST neurons were co-expressed with CUX2 positive nuclei in the SP of the dorsal frontal neocortex at 24 PCW, while there was no clear expression of SST positive neurons in the MZ. NPY was extensively expressed in the MZ and SP at 24 PCW, although its expression on the representative images does not overlap with CUX2. Moreover, nNOS expression was not found in the MZ of the same specimen, whereas nNOS positive cells found in the SP zone are not co-expressed with CUX2 in the SP. A significant overlap between CUX2 positive nuclei and GAD65/67 inhibitory neurons has not been found either in the MZ or SP (Figure 5.5).

## CUX2





**Figure 5.2.** Neurotransmitter profile of the neocortex during the preplate (PP) and presubplate stage (pSP). Sections are immunostained for CUX2 and CALB, GAD65/67, SST, nNOS, respectively, highlighting the cells of the MZ and pSP. Specimen age is marked in the right bottom corner of each image. Asterisk marks a positive SST cell. DAPI stain is used to label the nuclei. Scale bar =  $50 \,\mu\text{m}$ .



**Figure 5.3.** Neurotransmitter profile of the MZ and SP during the SP formation stage. Sections are immunostained for CUX2 and GAD65/67, SST, respectively, highlighting the cells of the MZ and SP in formation. Specimen age is marked in the right bottom corner of each image. Asterisk marks a positive SST cell. DAPI stain labels the nuclei. Scale bar =  $50 \mu m$ .



**Figure 5.4.** Neurotransmitter profile of the MZ and SP fetal zones during the midgestation. Sections are immunostained for CUX2 and NPY, GAD65/67, SST, nNOS, respectively. Specimen age is marked in the right bottom corner of each image. Scale bar =  $50 \mu m$ .

24 pcw

**Stationary SP** 

# CUX2



**Figure 5.5.** Neurotransmitter profile of the MZ and SP fetal zones during the stationary SP stage. Sections are immunostained for CUX2 and NPY, SST, nNOS, GAD65/67. Specimen age is marked in the right bottom corner of each image. Scale bar =  $50 \mu m$ .

#### 5.3. CUX2 in migratory cells

One of the aims of this thesis was to examine a migratory profile of CUX2 positive neurons in the early (Figure 5.6A-C), midfetal (D-H), and pre-term (J-I) stages of neocortical development. Migratory profile of CUX2 positive neurons during the early fetal stage (Figure 5.6A-C) showed that a part of CUX2 nuclei co-localized with Doublecortin (DCX), a marker of immature migratory neurons (34). Interestingly, only a few DCX cells were visualized in the VZ, while characteristic DCX protein expression was visualized in the preplate (PP) and pSP. In addition, CUX2 nuclei were depicted in the CP and pSP of ventrolateral cortex (Figure 5.6A) at 8 PCW, as well as in the PP of dorsolateral cortex (Figure 5.6B). The images were taken in the neocortical anlage of one hemisphere as shown in Figure 5.6C. Immunostainings in the midfetal stage of cortical development (26 PCW) have shown that large CUX2 positive nuclei in the SP mostly do not colocalize with DCX neurons (Figure 5.6G), while weak and scattered CUX2 protein expression was

detected in the outer subventricular zone (OSVZ) (Figure 5.6H). Finally, in the newborn brain of neonatal period, at 38 PCW, colocalization of DCX and CUX2 positive nuclei in the frontal cortex was identified (Figure 5.6I). Interestingly, a widespread DCX expression pattern in the newborn frontal cortex (38 PCW) was noted, thus, a fraction of cortical cells maintained their DCX expression, especially in the deep cortical layers (Figure 5.6I'') (81).

### CUX2 DCX DAPI

8 PCW





**Figure 5.6.** Cerebral wall of the developing frontal cortex at 8 PCW (A-C), superior frontal gyrus at 26 PCW (D-H), and frontal cortex at 38 PCW (I) were stained for CUX2 and DCX. White arrowheads mark CUX2+/DCX+ co-localization. Scale bar D-F= 500  $\mu$ m; C, G-H= 100  $\mu$ m; A, B, I= 50  $\mu$ m.

## 5.4. CUX2 subcellular localization



50

**Figure 5.7.** *CUX2* mRNA expression was analyzed by fluorescent RNAScope® coupled with the immunostaining for TLE4 (A, C) and MAP2 (F-L) to visualize the subcellular CUX2 localization in the midfetal and adult neocortex. *CUX2* was detected as green dots (A-D) in the fetal stage, and as red dots (G-I) in the adulthood. Confocal images were taken at 40x in the SP (A, B), SVZ (C, D) in frontal cortex at 26 PCW, as well as in each cortical layer of adult PFC (L1-L6) and WM (F-L), shown on the overview image of Brodmann area 9 (E). White stars depict blood vessels oversaturated with signal. Scale bar = 50 µm.

Utilizing fluorescent RNAScope® methodology confirmed the previous reports of *CUX2* mRNA expression in the adult PFC (80), indicating that CUX2 was exclusively present in the mature layers 2 and 3. Furthermore, during the midfetal period, when the SP reached its peak, we found *CUX2* mRNA expression in the SP, that did not co-localize with TLE4, a marker of deep layer projection pyramidal neurons (Figure 5.7A,B). Importantly, a scattered *CUX2* mRNA signal was found in the SVZ, but not as strong as in CP or SP (CP: not shown here; SP: Figure 5.7C, D). Interestingly, *CUX2* mRNA single particles (*punctae*, *lat*.) were visualized in the soma and neuronal processes of positive neurons, besides the nucleus (Figure 5.7G, H). *CUX2* mRNA expression was present in layers 2–4 of the adult neocortex, but the strongest signal was seen in layer 3 glutamatergic (pyramidal) neurons, co-labeled with MAP2 (Figure 5.7E-L). Furthermore, *CUX2* mRNA was not visible in gyral WM, while detected non-specific immunoreactive aggregates belong to blood vessels (Figure 5.7L) (81).

#### 5.5. CELF4 spatio-temporal expression pattern

One of the aims of the second part of this thesis was to analyze CELF4 spatio-temporal expression specifically in the transient fetal zones, MZ, and SP throughout fetal cortical development. To analyze the MZ cellular populations, CELF4 was co-localized with Reelin, a marker of a specific population of CR cells in the MZ and SGL of the neocortex (10) (Figure 5.8 and 5.9). CELF4 protein was early on expressed in the deep CP and pSP of basal cortex (Figure 5.8A), as well as in the pSP of developing dorsolateral cortex (Figure 5.8B). At the same time (8 PCW) a weak co-localization with Reelin was present in the MZ. Reelin was expressed and colocalized with CELF4 neurons in the MZ and SGL across all of the developmental stages (Figure 5.9). Interestingly, a rare but staggering Reelin positive cells were found in layer 1 (ex. MZ) of a newborn frontal cortex. Distinct CR cell morphology was recognized in each stage of the fetal neocortical development. During midfetal development when some of the SP markers are extensively expressed, CELF4 positive neurons were found in the SP as well. Immunostaining for NURR1, a known nuclear marker of the SP cells revealed partial co-localization with CELF4 neurons in the SP (arrows, Figure 5.10), whereas a large portion of the SP cells were only NURR1 positive (asterisk, Figure 5.10). Thoroughly shown in the following figures is CELF4 widespread presence in the SP zone throughout all of the stages of SP development. CELF4 expression pattern throughout the cortical wall will be described additionally in more detail in the following sections.

# **CELF4 REELIN DAPI**

BASAL DORSOLATERAL MZ CP pSP IZ SVZ

MZ CP pSP IZ SVZ VZ VZ

Figure 5.8. Coronal section of anterior embryonic telencephalon at 8 PCW (CS23) stained for CELF4 and Reelin. The image was taken on a high-resolution scanner to capture the whole section. Overview image shows the whole section immunostaining with the red boxes indicating the positions where the images were taken, in basal (A) and dorsolateral neocortex (B), respectively. DAPI stain is used to label the nuclei.

CS23/8 PCW

# CELF4 REELIN DAPI



**Figure 5.9.** CR cells throughout human fetal development in the neocortex from 10 PCW to 38 PCW were immunostained for CELF4 and Reelin. Arrows point out double-labeled CELF4 and Reelin CR cells. Confocal images on 60x objective. DAPI stain labels the nuclei. Scale bar = 50  $\mu$ m.

# CELF4 NURR1 DAPI



**Figure 5.10.** SP cells during the midfetal development positive for CELF4 co-immunostained with NURR1. Arrows point out double-labeled CELF4 and NURR1 cells. Asterisk mark NURR1 only positive cells. Images were taken on confocal microscope and high-resolution scanner by using the 40x objective. DAPI stain is used to label the nuclei. Scale bar =  $50 \mu m$ .

# 5.6. Neurotransmitter and calcium-signaling molecular profile of CELF4+ MZ and SP cells

This section shows analysis of molecular profile of the CELF4+ (positive) MZ and SP cells with characteristic expression of neurotransmitters, GAD67, NPY, and VGLUT1, along with the calcium-signaling molecule Calretinin (CALR) (147) in the transient fetal zones, MZ and SP. In the earliest stages of fetal development of the cortex, featuring PP and pSP, at 8 and 12 PCW, CELF4 positive neurons co-localized with GAD67 and CALR (Figure 5.11). During the SP formation CELF4 positive neurons co-localized with GAD67 in the SP, besides the CELF4 and CALR co-localization in the MZ and SP neocortex at 13/14 PCW (Figure 5.12).

NPY expression was found during the midgestation in the SP zone, where it co-localized with CELF4 positive neurons. Moreover, vesicular glutamate transporter 1 (VGLUT1) a typical marker of glutamatergic neurons co-localized with CELF4 neurons at 21 PCW (171). CELF4 neurons in the SP overlap with GAD67 expression, although they do not significantly overlap with CALR positive SP neurons at the time. GAD67 and CALR positive neurons overlap with CELF4 neurons in the MZ, whereas GAD67 does not have the same expression pattern as in SP (Figure 5.13).

During the stationary SP stage, at 24 PCW, CELF4 positive neurons co-localized with the present NPY positive cells in the SP. Moreover, at the same time, CELF4 immunoreactivity was noted at the top of the MZ, on the border with the CP where it overlapped with CALR expression. Similarly, GAD67 positive neurons overlap with CELF4 neurons in the MZ, besides a typically limited fraction of GAD67 co-positive CELF4 neurons in the SP. CALR positive neurons did not significantly overlap with the expression of CELF4 in the SP (Figure 5.14).



**Figure 5.11.** Neurotransmitter and calcium-signalling molecular profile of the early developmental stages (preplate and presubplate) in the MZ (here PP) and SP (here pSP) zones. Sections are immunostained for CELF4 and GAD67, Calretinin (CALR). Specimen age is marked in the right bottom corner of each image. DAPI stain is used to label the nuclei. Scale bar =  $50 \mu m$ .



**Figure 5.12**. Neurotransmitter and calcium-signalling molecular profile of the MZ and SP zone in the formation stage of SP. Sections are immunostained for CELF4 and GAD67, CALR. Arrows point out co-localized CELF4 and GAD67, CALR cells, respectively. Specimen age is marked in the right bottom corner of each image. DAPI stain is used to label the nuclei. Scale bar =  $50 \mu m$ .



**Figure 5.13.** Neurotransmitter and calcium-signalling molecular profile of the MZ and SP zone during the midgestation of human fetal development. Sections are stained for CELF4 and neurotransmitters: NPY (green), vGLUT1 (green), GAD67 (red) and CALR (red). Arrows mark part of the co-localized cells. Specimen age is specified in the right bottom corner of each image. DAPI stain is used to label the nuclei. Scale bar =  $50 \mu m$ .



**Figure 5.14.** Neurotransmitter and calcium-signalling molecular profile of the MZ and SP zone during the stationary phase of SP development. Dorsal frontal cortex sections at 24 PCW are immunostained for CELF4 and neurotransmitters: NPY (green), GAD67 (red) and CALR (red). Confocal images were taken on 40x objective in the MZ and SP, respectively. Arrows mark a part of the co-localized cells. DAPI stain is used to label the nuclei. Scale bar =  $50 \,\mu$ m.

## 5.7. CELF4 during synaptogenesis



## CELF4 SYNAPTOPHYSIN DAPI

17 PCW FRONTAL CORTEX

61

## 21 PCW FRONTAL CORTEX



CELF4 SYNAPTOPHYSIN DAPI

**Figure 5.15.** Graphic schematics based on Nissl staining of the near section with anatomical annotations on the far left of the figures. Boxes mark the positions of strips where the confocal images are taken in the 15 PCW mid telencephalon (A), 17 PCW dorsal frontal cortex (G), and 21 PCW frontal cortex (M) coronal sections. The cerebral wall strip images are taken on the high-resolution scanner. Confocal images, at 60x objective, showing double-labeling for CELF4 and synaptophysin throughout the cerebral wall with magnifications on synaptic strata- MZ and SP (sSP-superficial SP; dSP- deep SP), as well as CP (ICP- low CP; uCP- upper CP). Synaptophysin punctae are visualized as red dots (C') and are pointed out in the magnified boxes with arrowheads. Scale bars A, B, G, H, M, N=200 µm; C-F, I-L, and O-S=50 µm. DAPI stain is used to label the nuclei.

Immunostaining for CELF4 and a presynaptic marker, synaptophysin, throughout the cerebral wall at 15 PCW revealed the presence of CELF4 neurons within synaptic strata, *i.e.* MZ and SP (Figure 5.15C and E, F). Synaptophysin was not expressed in the CP (Figure 5.15D), where rare, scattered CELF4 positive neurons were found. Synaptophysin punctae found on the CELF4 positive neurons were smaller dimension and more dispersed, presuming they were still not fully mature (Figure 5.15C'). Moreover, in the superficial SP (or second, loosening CP) where strong positive CELF4 neurons were found, synaptophysin punctae were not visualized (Figure 5.15E). In the deep portion of the SP possibly migrating CELF4 neurons were present at 15 PCW. Moreover, synaptophysin immunoreactivity in the IZ was found in the locally present fibers (Figure 5.15F) with scattered CELF4 positive cells. Highly occasional CELF4 positive neurons were found in the SVZ and VZ of 15 PCW neocortex.

In the dorsal part of the frontal cortex at 17 PCW, a significant CELF4 expression throughout the SP, CP, and MZ was found. Same as the previous results, CELF4 and synaptophysin expression overlap exclusively in the MZ and SP (Figure 5.15I, L). On the contrary, no visible expression of synaptophysin was present in the upper and lower CP (Figure 15J, K). The middle part of CP contains specific neurons, that look differentiated with apical processes oriented towards pia, have a large pyramidal shape, and probably belong to migratory neurons. Synaptophysin punctae were distinguished on the CELF4 positive Cajal-Retzius and other types of cells that are part of the SGL and the deep MZ (pointed by arrowheads, Figure 15I'). A substantial group of strongly positive CELF4 neurons was found in the SP with the synaptophysin punctae visualized

on the dendrites of the positive neurons (Figure 5.15H, L') Furthermore, CELF4 positive neurons were found in the IZ and mostly superficial MACC (OSVZ), while there were no positive neurons in the ISVZ and VZ (Figure 5.15G).

Furthermore, in the dorsal frontal cortex at 21 PCW dense synaptophysin staining visible as red background on lower magnification was present in the MZ and sSP (Figure 5.15M, N). Synaptophysin punctae were visualized on the higher magnification as red dots, showing co-localization on CELF4 positive cell soma and inverted pyramid cell process (arrowheads, Figure 5.15O', R'). CELF4 positive neurons were visible in the SGL and lower band of MZ, on the border with CP (Figure 5.15O). Neurons of CP had a divergent expression of CELF4, such that the upper half of CP is negative, the midline is positive, and the lower half is positive with not a lot of pyramidal shape neurons. Moreover, a dense CELF4 expression was found within superficial SP with various neuronal types: polymorphic, migratory neurons with the apical process, and fusiform neurons. Likewise, lower SP contained CELF4 positive scattered cells (Figure 5.15R, S). Finally, CELF4 reactivity in the compartments inferior to SP (IZ, OSVZ, VZ) is only occasional, overall not present (Figure 5.15M).

### 5.8. CELF4 subcellular localization

To report on subcellular protein and RNA CELF4 localization, electron microscopy (EM) and RNAScope® methodology were utilized in this study. Ultra-thinly sliced SP dissections during midfetal development (17 and 19 PCW) were immunostained for CELF4 and prepared accordingly for EM. Unfortunately, the poor tissue fixation resulted in a mostly disrupted intra-cellular and extra-cellular environment which prevented a detailed analysis. Nevertheless, the EM has shown CELF4 protein punctae and the possible synaptic contacts (electron micrograph, Figure 5.16). CELF4 protein punctae were localized in the nucleus, as well as in the extracellular matrix (ECM). Moreover, CELF4 subcellular localization was investigated by RNAScope®, and in addition, analyzing nNOS and SST neurotransmitter expression during midgestation. *CELF4* mRNA (green punctae, Figure 5.17) were mainly visualized in the soma, both nucleus, and cytoplasm, and partially in the dendrites as well. Its co-localization with nNOS was found in SP in comparison with positive control immunostaining of striatum (Figure 5.17A, D), while only in SP at 21 PCW SST positive cell had visible CELF4 punctae (Figure 5.17C).



**Figure 5.16.** EM micrograph (bottom image)– showing a nuclear area of a small cell with the immunoreactive product (white asterisk). A typical SP neuropil with a large ECM space and possible synaptic contacts (arrow). Cell nucleus with the dispersed chromatin in the middle, and clumps of chromatin on the periphery (red circle). Top left corner images (Taken from Bayer&Altman (160)) depict the cutting spot in the 19 PCW brain (red line, knife) and the spot where SP is dissected out of the temporal cortex (SP, knife). Direct magnification of the electron micrograph is 5000x.
# 21 PCW nNOS CELF4 SST CELF4 Image: Constraint of the structure o

**Figure 5.17.** *CELF4* mRNA expression was analyzed by fluorescent RNAScope® coupled with the immunostaining for nNOS (A, B, D, E) and SST (C, F) to visualize the subcellular *CELF4* localization in the midfetal frontal cortex. *CELF4* was detected as green dots (punctae) (A-F). Confocal images were taken at 40x and 60x in the SP of frontal cortex (B, C, E, F), and in the striatum as a positive control (A, D) at 21 and 25 PCW.

### 5.9. mRNA binding targets of CELF4 protein

One of the goals was to determine mRNA binding targets of CELF4 protein throughout fetal neocortical development. Co-immunoprecipitated mRNAs were sequenced and analyzed to reveal the targets. Followed by RT-qPCR to confirm the targets. The samples were classified by age into early fetal (1), early midfetal (2), and late midfetal (3) groups. The gene list of CELF4 binding targets was further analyzed by the gene ontology (GO) functional annotation (Figure 5.18). Gene ontology results encompassed the top 10 biological processes in which CELF4 binding targets are involved. Specifically emphasized were transcription, regulation of transcription, neural development, axonal fasciculation and guidance, and importantly synapse assembly. Moreover, some of the binding targets were chosen as RT-qPCR candidates because of their previous co-incidence with CELF4 shown by IHC experiments. By comparing the target genes to negative control Nestin and house-keeping gene beta-Actin confirmed that TLE4, SYNPR, and EIF4A2 are CELF4 binding targets in all three of the midfetal period groups, while vGLUT1 only becomes a target in the late midfetal period of neocortical development (Figure 5.19-22). TLE4 and SYNPR become significantly stronger binding targets throughout the development.



**Figure 5.18.** Gene ontology (GO) analysis showing the top 10 ranked terms with the number of associated genes (in parenthesis). This chart summarizes the gene list that is acquired after RNA-sequencing of CELF4 protein binding targets and the annotations from DAVID annotation tools (https://david.ncifcrf.gov/tools.jsp).



**Figure 5.19.** Relative mRNA levels determined by RT-qPCR from CELF4 vs. IgG RIPs is presented as a log2 of fold change. Three brain specimens of different age (11, 12 and 12 PCW) were used for individual RIP experiments. Gene expression data (A-D) was first normalized to GAPDH expression, and the RT-qPCR data was pooled and averaged for the analysis. Unpaired t-test with Welch's correction was used for the comparisons. Nestin and Beta-actin were used as negative controls for CELF4 binding. \* p>0.05; ns- not-significant.



**Figure 5.20.** Relative mRNA levels determined by RT-qPCR from CELF4 vs. IgG RIPs is presented as a log2 of fold change. Two different brain specimens (14 and 15 PCW) were used for individual RIP experiments. Unpaired t-test with Welch's correction was used for the comparisons. Nestin and Beta-actin were used as negative controls for CELF4 binding. \* p>0.05; ns- not-significant.



**Figure 5.21.** Relative mRNA levels determined by RT-qPCR from CELF4 vs. IgG RIPs is presented as a log2 of fold change. Three brain specimens of different age (17, 18 and 20 PCW) were used for individual RIP experiments. Gene expression data (A-D) was first normalized to GAPDH, and the RT-qPCR data was pooled and averaged for the analysis. Unpaired t-test with Welch's correction was used for the comparisons, except for TLE4 where Mann-Whitney test was used.

## **CELF4** binding targets during development



**Figure 5.22**. Relative mRNA levels of CELF4 binding targets, TLE4, EIF4A2, VGLUT1 and SYNPR determined by RT-qPCR out of CELF4 vs. IgG RIPs and compared between the ages by log2 of fold change. Specimens of different age were classified into early fetal, early midfetal and late midfetal groups. Gene expression data was first normalized to GAPDH expression, and the RT-qPCR data was pooled and averaged for the analysis.

### **6.** Discussion

The results of this thesis demonstrate the differential spatio-temporal expression of CUX2 and CELF4 as one of the constituents of normal cortical development. Regulation of gene expression on the level of transcription and post-transcription is presumed as one of the determinants of morphological and functional cortical complexity (3,35–37). Early fetal and midfetal cortical development are the periods when neurons are in the burst of their proliferation and migration, whereas a timely outbreak of various histogenetic processes has a crucial impact on proper cortical growth and development (4,128). Herein, CUX2 and CELF4 are associated with the processes of migration, and respectively, molecular specification, and synaptogenesis. Importantly, neocortical neuronal identities are not completely resolved until the end of midfetal cortical development and their final identity stays plastic during early postmitotic differentiation (67,120), while synaptogenesis goes through major alterations as development progresses (15).

The unique molecular identity of developing neurons defined by the expression of transcription factors (TFs) dictates neuronal development, their specificity and connectivity, and the ultimate neocortical development. The results of this thesis showed that TF CUX2 is expressed in the migratory projection neurons destined for the upper cortical layers during the process of their migration through transient fetal compartments. Also, previously not reported CUX2 expression in the transient populations of postmigratory neurons was found in the two transient and integral compartments of the developing human fetal cortex, the SP and MZ. The novel findings of CUX2 expression in the transient neuronal populations that do not belong to the upper cortical layers suggest its multifunctional role during prenatal corticogenesis.

RBP's multiverse roles during neocortical development place them in the spotlight as important influencers of cortical development. Previously was shown that specific RBPs have a role involved in certain developmental processes, such as progenitor proliferation (56), differentiation (57), neuronal migration (58), and axonal pathfinding (59). Research of CELF4 localization and its possible role in the human fetal neocortex as part of this thesis showed its dynamic laminar protein expression throughout all of the developmental stages. Moreover, CELF4 was previously associated with the process of synaptogenesis (102,103), which was additionally explored and confirmed by this study. CEFL4 maintains its expression even in adulthood which suggests it retains its function in the mature neocortex.

Together, transcription and post-transcriptional mechanisms accord most of the histogenetic events during neocortical development which initially manifests in the transient fetal zones MZ and SP, and later in the CP. The results of this thesis show a correlation between the expression of TF, CUX2, and RBP, CELF4 with the developmental processes occurring within the same spatio-temporal frame, while depicting their role in the cortical differentiation. However, the hypothesis that TFs have a bigger influence on the cell type specificity than the RBPs, is still valid, but findings reported in this thesis need further investigations complementing on that knowledge (172).

### 6.1. CUX2 in the neocortex throughout development

One part of this thesis studied CUX2 expression patterns during laminar development of the human fetal cortex. A potential novel role for CUX2 in the early neocortical circuits and cellular fate selection is proposed based on the differential spatio-temporal expression patterns in the transient cellular compartments across early and late human fetal cortical development. To date, systematic studies of the spatio-temporal expression patterns of critical modulators of cortical development during human fetal development are scarce. These studies, including our research here are essential for a comprehensive understanding of normal corticogenesis and abnormalities in the neocortex-associated disorders, such as autism and epilepsy (94,165).

# 6.1.2. CUX2 expression in the postmigratory neurons and early differentiated neurons of the transient cortical compartments SP and MZ

The most striking displays of CUX2 expression observed throughout fetal cortical development were featured in the large, Reelin-positive CR cells, and within the vast population of polymorphic SP neurons, besides its presence in the CP. The results of this thesis found that Reelin-positive CR cells have CUX2 positive nuclei throughout the human fetal development, which is compatible with the results already shown in the mouse cortex (173). Moreover, the results show CUX2 expression in SP postmigratory neurons in all phases of SP development: preplate (I), pSP phase (II), SP in formation (III), midgestational SP (IV), stationary SP (V), with the addition of SP resolution (6,9,147) and its expression in the adulthood. The identification of CUX2 positive nuclei in SP neurons was based on co-existence with MAP2 and Neuroserpin, previously determined markers of fetal SP neurons (165,174). Interestingly, CUX2 nuclei also co-localized with some of the brain neurotransmitters and neuromodulators expressed in the neocortex at a specific time and location. The results show CUX2 co-localized with SST, NPY, and calcium-signaling molecule calbindin, revealing a specific interneuronal CUX2 population.

During the period of midgestation, a part of CUX2 positive SP neurons may belong to tangentially migratory GABA-ergic neurons (79), even though most of them probably belong to migrating upper layer neurons. The original study on the mouse embryonic development showed Cux2 co-expression with DLX2, a marker of the cortical interneurons that originate from subpallium and tangentially migrate into the cortex (77). Three persistent subpopulations of

GABAergic SP neurons are grouped by their expression of somatostatin (30% of total GABAergic SP neurons), serotonin receptors (60%), and parvalbumin (10%) (175), whereas the somatostatin subgroup additionally co-expresses nNOS, calbindin, and NPY (176). GABA-ergic neuronal migration has a late-onset (124) and GABA-ergic SP neurons may have long projections (33,177,178). The rest of CUX2 positive SP population may belong to the glutamatergic population of SP projection neurons. These neurons exhibit transient widespread projections (179). Indeed, SP neurons project subcortically to the thalamus (180,181), and through the corpus callosum to the contralateral hemisphere (182). Similar to SP neurons, CR cells, have well-protracted subcortical and intracortical axons and are also considered transient projection neurons (1,6,183). Thus, herein was found that besides previously reported CUX2 expression in the adult upper layer cortical projection neurons, CUX2 is also expressed in the fetal transient projection neurons, and somatostatin SP neuronal population. Together these findings suggest a role for CUX2 in the formation of the first neuronal circuits.

Derived from the timing of the CUX2 expression in the SP is further and indirect evidence that CUX2 expression is associated to the migratory upper layer neurons, and with the residing postmigratory SP projection neurons. CUX2 expression was visualized already in PP and pSP phase, while it was present during the SP formation when projection neurons of upper cortical layers are not born yet (63). Additionally, CUX2 was expressed in SPrm white matter (WM) neurons in the newborn neocortex when all neuronal bodies of upper layers are supposed to be in their final laminar, postmigratory position. A noted timed decrease of CUX2 positive nuclei in CR cells, and SPrm-WM neurons (81) could be explained by the fact that both of the populations, CR and gyral WM neurons, gradually transform into different morphology and position themselves in WM (9,30,184,185), possibly losing their projection traits, their specialized features in the fetal transient networks. Thus, partial loss of CUX2 expression in the gWM neurons during postnatal development may be an important indicator of the projection profile of gWM neurons. Due to the extremely rapid growth of WM in the human cerebrum during early postnatal development (186), it is normal to expect changes in the long axonal projection of gWM neurons. However, gWM neurons maintain their local connectivity, serving as 'gatekeepers' for afferent inputs reaching superficial gWM (8).

Furthermore, a weaker, CUX2 reactivity was observed in the pyramidal neurons of prospective layer 5 during midgestation. This finding suggests that the CUX2 achieves its role

during the formation of transient widespread circuits and axonal collateralizations of the deep neocortical layers during development (38,46). Previously, Cux2 expression was found postnatally in the deep layers of mouse insular cortex (118), and partially in layer 5 of the mouse somatosensory barrel cortex (119). Interestingly, a recent human prenatal scRNA-seq study showed evidence of co-expression between layer 5-6 markers and CUX2 in embryonic and mid-fetal tissue (120). In summary, CUX2 laminar distribution throughout fetal development shows dynamic changes in protein expression while it is predominantly expressed in differentiated layers of the cortex, and later on in the superficial layers (81). The findings of this thesis indicate a heterogeneous CUX2 neuronal population in the neocortex during fetal development, where a portion of cells is migrating toward the CP, another population is projecting their axons to the specific brain targets, with a specific, interneuronal population present in the neocortex as well.

# 6.1.3. CUX2 in the developing migratory population of the upper cortical layer projection neurons

The results of thesis show that during fetal development projection neurons predominantly express CUX2 while migrating through SP and deep CP. These results are consistent with the previous experimental data on rodents (77,78,118) and with results on the post-mortem human brain (79,81), which also showed that CUX2, a marker of upper layer projection neurons is expressed during fetal development. Even though our results are showing scarce reactive nuclei in the superficial IZ, it is surprising that CUX2 protein or its mRNA expression was not present in the subventricular proliferative zone during the neurogenesis, as described in rodents (77,78).

However, a limited, weak *CUX2* mRNA and protein expression was visualized in the SVZ of 26 PCW preterm stage neocortex. The results found that *CUX2* mRNA seems to be localized apart of neuronal soma in the dendrites as well. Importantly, the timing of *CUX2* mRNA expression in the human SVZ roughly corresponds to the developmental period in the monkey brain where layer 3 neurons of PFC are born between E70 and E85 (187), and in visual cortex around E90 (63). Therefore, it is possible that at least some of the reactivity differences may be attributed to the species difference (mouse vs human), and the timing of developmental events. Previously, CUX2, but also CUX1 and BRN2 upper layer markers, were found to be co-expressed with Doublecortin (DCX), a migratory cells marker, suggesting that majority of the CUX2 neurons belong to the

migratory neurons in SP (79). The results of this thesis found DCX/CUX2 co-localization in the early fetal stage, while a fraction of cortical cells in the newborn frontal cortex maintained their DCX expression. The reports from the literature are in line with this thesis findings, collectively suggesting that CUX2 has a role in the process of migration of human neurons.

### 6.1.4. Diverse roles of CUX2

CUX2 expression in multiple neuronal classes at different phases of differentiation suggests its diverse roles in the neocortical development. Indeed, prior studies in animal models found CUX2 primarily as a layer-specific regulator playing a role in the process of spine formation, dendritic branching, and synapse regulation (78,117,121). The results of this thesis revealed CUX2 presence in different neuronal populations that are either migrating or are forming first cortical synapses and circuits in transient zones SP and MZ. Collectively, these findings support the idea that CUX2 participates in the molecular specification, dendritic development, circuit formation and synaptogenesis of fetal transient SP and MZ projection neurons as it does in permanent projection neurons of upper layers.

Finally, an imminent, far-reaching role for CUX2 in the telencephalon, related especially to its homeobox gene properties can be suggested (78). More specifically, the findings of this thesis imply that projection neurons have a special role in large-scale organization of the telencephalon during development, and the presence of CUX2 in transient and permanent projection neurons may be related to this general role. Transient projections across different telencephalic domains provide important signaling for molecular specification of the whole neuronal system, which is necessary in establishing the complex telencephalic organization. This conforms to the prediction that transient projection networks provide both synaptic and non-synaptic signals between remote cerebral regions before the final connectivity is established (6). Finally, CUX2 expression is maintained during adulthood in the upper cortical layers, which suggests its importance for both normal cortical development and the maintenance of predominantly associative and integrative cortical neuronal populations.

This thesis analyzed molecular and histological hallmarks of CUX2 neuronal populations within the neocortex during the extensive period of human fetal neocortical development and in the adulthood. However, being limited to human postmortem tissue, this thesis lacks axonal tracing

or similar experimental approaches to determine the possible projection character of CUX2 neurons. Nevertheless, the finding of CUX2 expression in the transient but critical SP neurons of neocortical development further stresses the importance of CUX2 deficiencies associated with neurodevelopmental disorders, such as autism and epilepsy (32).

### 6.2. CELF4 in the neocortex throughout development

Somewhat fresh research field of post-transcriptional mechanisms became a recent hotspot for research of their influence on the neocortical development. Moreover, RNA-binding proteins (RBPs) are the most prominent mediators of post-transcriptional regulation that hold distinct roles in neurodevelopment (52,90–92). Their function in alternative splicing, mRNA stability, translocation, and repression or derepression of translation is crucial for regular neuronal development. CELF4 is a post-transcriptional factor associated with regulation of translation (102,103). The thesis aimed to determine unknown CELF4 spatio-temporal expression pattern, subcellular localization, and mRNA binding targets to confirm its role in the first half of fetal cortical development. Finally, RBPs engagement in the mRNA alternative splicing amplifies the transcriptome diversity and likely in that way contributes to the complexity of human brain functions (36).

# 6.2.2. CELF4 expression in the postmigratory neurons and early differentiated neurons of the transient cortical compartments SP and MZ

Fluid dynamics of the CELF4 protein throughout the neocortical development of the human fetus are displayed as part of this thesis for the first time. Early on, at the end of embryonic and the start of fetal development CELF4 is present in the PP which transforms in MZ and pSP where it stays expressed. CELF4 during the development is mainly not present in the proliferative zones, but positive CELF4 neurons are occupying the IZ and MACC of the neocortex. Remarkable Reelin-expressing cells are co-localized with CELF4 in the SGL/MZ throughout the fetal development, starting from 8PCW to 38 PCW neocortex. The morphology of Reelin-positive cells indicates that co-localized CELF4 neurons belong to the CR class of neurons (1,168). SGL is a human and

primate specific compartment of the MZ which contains small granular cells that are tangentially migrating during fetal development, what is more, this layer disappears in the pre-term fetus (5,168,188–190). The rest of the CELF4 positive cells that are a part of the MZ may belong to various Reelin negative interneurons typically found there (168). Furthermore, the results reveal CELF4 expression in SP neurons in all phases of SP development: preplate (I), pSP phase (II), SP in formation (III), midgestational SP (IV), stationary SP (V), with the addition of SP resolution and its expression in the adulthood. Co-localization of CELF4 with NURR1 unveils a specific subplate neuronal population, while the rest of the CELF4 positivity in the SP could belong to the other SP neurons since NURR1 does not label all of the SP neurons (191), or else to the neurons migrating towards the CP and its final place in the future cortex. The results of this thesis confirm that CELF4 expression is part of the primed cells- CR and SP neurons which are the first neuronal populations to differentiate in the neocortex (1,2,180).

Up to now, CELF4 neuronal identity has only been related to excitatory neurons (102,192), while its molecular profile was not studied in depth. One of the aims of this thesis was to determine the CELF4 neurotransmitter/neuromodulator profile, in addition to the expression of calciumsignaling molecule, calretinin. As previously discussed, neurotransmitters are expressed promptly in the neocortex and that is how they were analyzed here. In the earliest stages of fetal development of the cortex, CELF4 positive neurons co-localized with GAD67 and CALR in the PP, and later on in the transformed MZ and pSP of the neocortex. Moreover, at the time when SP compartment is shaping (13/14 PCW), GAD67 and CALR were co-localized with CELF4 positive neurons in both the MZ and SP. Notably, CALR cells were co-expressed with CELF4 at the top of the CP, on the border with the MZ, throughout the development, which could represent the deep granular layer (DGL) of the MZ (10,163). During the midgestation (15-25 PCW), the expression of NPY starts in the SP and the results showed co-expression with CELF4 in the prospective frontal cortex. At 21 PCW the results showed VGLUT1 co-expressed with large CELF4 positive SP neurons, which could be postmigratory, projection neurons of the SP. Moreover, SST and nNOS positive neurons of the midgestational SP and striatum were co-localized with CELF4 mRNA. The results of this thesis explicitly found CELF4 neurons being a part of the population of interneurons, co-localized with different markers, Reelin, GAD67, NPY, CALR, SST, and nNOS throughout the SP development.

### 6.2.3. CELF4 during fetal synaptogenesis

Previously, CELF4 role was associated with synaptic function, where the annotations for CELF4 binding targets in the adult mouse were found highly enriched within the processes related to synapse regulation (103). From the results of the CELF4 expression in human fetal cortex it was evident that CELF4 might have a role in synaptogenesis during fetal development. To further pursue this findings electron microscopy (EM) and RNAScope® experiments were performed. In the case of EM, the poor tissue fixation resulted in a mostly disrupted tissue and cellular architecture, which prevented a detailed analysis. Despite this, the EM revealed CELF4 protein punctae localized in the nucleus, and in the extracellular matrix (ECM), indicating possible synaptic contacts. Although by the literature CELF4 was not present in synaptosomes but was shown in dendrites, our results confirm its expression within neuronal dendrites (103).

Immunostainings with the presynaptic marker, synaptophysin (167,193) revealed synaptic strata (128), *i.e.* MZ and SP, in the neocortex from 15-21 PCW. Synaptophysin punctae were localized on the CELF4 positive neurons in the SG layer of the MZ, in the deep MZ, and the SP. CELF4 positive neurons co-localized with synaptophysin punctae at the top of the cerebral wall were identified as large CR cells, and smaller, CELF4 positive interneurons. In addition, synaptic punctae were identified on the cell soma and inverted pyramid cell process, along with the dendrites of CELF4 expressed neurons. Notably, synaptophysin punctae were smaller in the younger specimens immunostainings which correspond to immature synapses (148). Although the sensitivity of visualization of immunoreactive presynaptic punctae is restricting the full comprehension of synapse display, it is obvious that synaptophysin and CELF4 are co-expressed in the previously described synaptically active laminae during fetal development (9).

The results of this thesis verified synaptoporin (SYNPR) as one of the CELF4 binding targets in early and midfetal human cortical development. SYNPR acts in synapse formation (194) and is highly homologous to synaptophysin (195). Consequently, the occurrence of synaptophysin punctae on part of the CELF4 neurons in the synaptic strata in correlation with SYNPR (CELF4 binding target) indicates its role in synaptic formation. Synaptic function has been strongly associated with neurodevelopmental disorders, like in ASD where a handful of risk genes have an impact on synaptogenesis (104,140,196,197). Coexisting results in mice and humans implicate CELF4 in synapse function and formation during development.

### 6.2.4. CELF4 developmental role

As pioneers in the human fetal studies with the CELF4 RBP, the goal of this study was to determine its role in human cortical development. CELF4, a presumed translational regulator was previously associated with the role in synaptic function (103). The results of gene ontology (GO) uncover that human developmental CELF4 binding targets are abundant within the GO terms for the processes of transcription, regulation of transcription, neural development, axonal fasciculation, axonal guidance, and synapse assembly. To be more specific, genes of CELF4 mRNA binding targets affirmed here are TLE4, a marker of deep cortical layers (67), EIF4A2, translation factor (198), VGLUT1, glutamate transporter (171), and SYNPR. Altogether, the results imply CELF4 has numerous targets and roles in cortical development, specifically in regulating mRNAs involved in the processes of axonal pathfinding, transcription regulation, and synapse formation.

CELF4 association with the regulation of synaptogenesis during fetal development and its early and continuous expression in the synaptically primed compartments, MZ and SP, demonstrates its role in synapse formation. Strong CELF4 immunoreactivity within the midfetal SP identified various neuronal types: polymorphic, migratory neurons with the apical process, and fusiform neurons. This argues that CELF4 has a multiverse role within the SP, as it encompasses all of the SP neuronal subtypes. On the other hand, its identity as an RBP may contribute to a more general role that is retained even during human adulthood, whereas its wide expression in different brain regions, such as the thalamus, striatum, hippocampus, and cerebral cortex adds to this theory.

Predominant CELF4 expression in excitatory neurons of cortical layers suggests its role in projection neurons of the cortex, as seen in the mouse cortex (103) and throughout the human fetal development (192), as confirmed in this thesis. CELF4 expression in the pre-SP and in the mature SP throughout the SP development, while later on in the deep layers of the cortex implies its role in the projections that are maintained during adulthood. However, we demonstrated that CELF4 has a role in the interneurons of the MZ and SP throughout human fetal development. By co-expression with the typical neurotransmitter markers, it was mostly visualized as part of the somatostatin subgroup. As neuropeptides NPY, and somatostatin were almost exclusively present in the residing SP neurons of the perinatal stages (199) indicates that part of the CELF4 neurons at the time are SP neurons. GABA SP neurons misplacement and misconnection may be the cause of epileptic syndromes (8,200), since CELF4 has already been implicated with epileptic seizures (102,201).

To conclude, a disrupted transcriptional and/or post-transcriptional regulation leads to neurodevelopmental disorders, such as schizophrenia, ASD, and others (49–52). Importantly, the vulnerability of the SP was also associated with the same disorders (159,200,202). Our results indicate the spatio-temporal expression pattern of TF, CUX2, and RBP, CELF4 in correlation with the dynamics of cortical processes taking place in the same laminae, which indicates their important roles in the differentiation of the cortex. CELF4 has already been categorized as an ASD risk gene (104,126), and also is contributing to epilepsy (102,201). Nonetheless, it is essential to research the functional mechanisms in the cortex during development. Future studies should address alterations in synaptic activity during the periods of synaptogenesis and include patients screened for CELF4 mutations to determine the peculiar pos-transcriptional mechanisms involved and its phenotype when CELF4 is defective.

### 7. Conclusions

- CUX2 is expressed in neurons of the transient compartments from 8 PCW to 38 PCW of the human fetal prospective frontal cortex, specifically in the CR cells of the MZ and in the subpopulation of neurons of the SP zone.
- A heterogeneous CUX2 neuronal population is present in the neocortex during fetal development, including a subpopulation of migratory cells, interneurons, and a projection neuronal subpopulation, suggesting its important role in fetal cortical development.
- Transcription factor CUX2 is involved in the molecular specification, circuit formation, and synaptogenesis of fetal transient SP and MZ projection neurons, as it is in permanent projection neurons of upper cortical layers.
- 4) CELF4 is expressed in the postmigratory neurons and early differentiated neurons of the transient cortical compartments SP and MZ throughout fetal cortical development.
- 5) CELF4 has broad, multiple roles in cortical development by regulating mRNAs involved in the processes of axonal pathfinding, transcription regulation, and synapse formation during early and midfetal cortical development.
- 6) Our results indicate that the spatio-temporal expression pattern of both CUX2 and CELF4 is in correlation with the dynamics of cortical processes taking place in the same laminae, which suggests their role in the differentiation of the cerebral cortex.

### 8. Sažetak

Razvoj moždane kore fetusa čovjeka je kompleksan proces, ispunjen ključnim histogenetskim zbivanjima koji se ostvaraju u prolaznim fetalnim zonama, a čiji učinci se vide u konačnoj složenosti funkcija ljudskoga mozga. Transkripcijski i post-transkripcijski mehanizmi su u pozadini neurogenetskih i histogenetskih događaja, te imaju izravan utjecaj na razvoj mozga. Tema ovog doktorskog istraživanja je analiza vremensko-prostornog obrasca ekspresije transkripcijskog faktora CUX2 i post-transkripcijskog faktora CELF4 tijekom fetalnog razvoja ljudskog mozga. Da bi istražili njihovu ulogu u razvoju moždane kore, korišteni su postmortalni uzorci mozga starosti od 8 PCW do 38 PCW, te dodatno uzorci odraslog mozga. Rezultati ovog istraživanja pokazuju da je CUX2 eksprimiran u jezgrama neurona prolaznih fetalnih zona u dobi od 8 do 38 PCW moždane kore čeonog režnja, a posebno unutar jezgara CR stanica marginalne zone (MZ) i neurona subplate (SP) zone. CUX2 i CELF4 su eksprimirani u migratornim stanicama, projekcijskim neuronima i u interneuronima moždane kore. CELF4 pozitivni neuroni su pronađeni unutar sinaptičkih slojeva koji su imunoreaktivni na sinaptofizin, tijekom midgestacije. Tijekom ranog i srednjeg fetalnog razdbolja CELF4 veže mRNA TLE4, EIF4A2, VGLUT1 i SYNPR. Zaključno, CUX2 sudjeluje u procesima molekularne specifikacije, organizacije neuralnih veza, i sinaptogeneze u fetalnim prolaznim MZ i SP projekcijskim neuronima, te u stalnim projekcijskim neuronima površnih slojeva moždane kore. Uloga CELF4 proteina u razvoju moždane kore je u regulaciji mRNA uključenih u procese regulacije transkripcije, navođenja aksona i formacije sinapsi. Rezultati ove disertacije prikazuju vremensko-prostorni ekspresijski obrazac transkripcijskog faktora CUX2 i RNA-vezujućeg proteina CELF4 u korelaciji sa dinamikom zbivanja u moždanoj kori koji se događaju u isto vrijeme u istim slojevima, te time odražavaju njihovu ulogu u diferencijaciji moždane kore.

### 9. Summary

Cortical development of the human fetus is a protracted process filled with critical histogenetic events which give rise to the brain complexities differentiating in the transient neocortical compartments. Transcriptional and post-transcriptional mechanisms are the fundament of neurogenetic and histogenetic events, with the transcription and post-transcriptional factors acting as crucial impactors of neural development. In this thesis, spatio-temporal dynamics of CUX2 transcription factor and post-transcriptional factor, CELF4, in human fetal development are studied in depth. To explore their role in cortical development, human post-mortem fetal tissue from 8 PCW to 38 PCW, in addition to adult tissue was used for the experiments. The results show CUX2 nuclear expression in neurons of the transient compartments from 8 PCW to 38 PCW of the human fetal prospective frontal cortex, specifically in the CR cells of the MZ and in the neurons of the SP zone. Both CUX2 and CELF4 are expressed in the migratory cells, projection neuronal subpopulation, and in the subpopulation of interneurons. CELF4 positive neurons were found in the synaptophysin-immunoreactive synaptic strata during midgestation. We have also identified human early and midfetal mRNA binding targets of CELF4: TLE4, EIF4A2, VGLUT1, and SYNPR. In conclusion, CUX2 participates in the molecular specification, circuit formation, and synaptogenesis of fetal transient SP and MZ projection neurons as it does in permanent projection neurons of upper layers. CELF4 attains a role in cortical development, by regulating mRNAs involved in the processes of transcription regulation, axonal pathfinding, and synapse formation. The results of this thesis show the spatio-temporal expression pattern of TF, CUX2, and RBP, CELF4 in correlation with the dynamics of cortical processes taking place in the same laminae, which indicates their important roles in the differentiation of the cortex.

### **10. References**

- Marín-Padilla M. Cajal-Retzius cells and the development of the neocortex. Trends Neurosci. 1998;21(2):64–71.
- 2. Ramón y Cajal S. Histology of the nervous system of man and vertebrates. 1995;7.
- 3. Popovitchenko T, Rasin M-R. Transcriptional and post-transcriptional mechanisms of the development of neocortical lamination. Front Neuroanat. 2017;11.
- Kostović I, Judaš M. Embryonic and fetal development of the human cerebral cortex. In: Arthur W. Toga, editor. Brain Mapping: An Encyclopedic Reference. 1st ed. London: Academic Press; 2015. p. 167–75.
- 5. Bystron I, Blakemore C, Rakic P. Development of the human cerebral cortex: Boulder Committee revisited. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2008;9(2):110–22.
- Kostović I. The enigmatic fetal subplate compartment forms an early tangential cortical nexus and provides the framework for construction of cortical connectivity. Prog Neurobiol. 2020;194:101883.
- Committee TB. Embryonic vertebrate central nervous system: Revised terminology. Anat Rec. 1970;166(2):257–61.
- Kostović I, Sedmak G, Vukšić M, Judaš M. The Relevance of Human Fetal Subplate Zone for Developmental Neuropathology of Neuronal Migration Disorders and Cortical Dysplasia. CNS Neurosci Ther. 2015;21(2):74–82.
- Kostovic I, Rakic P. Developmental history of the transient subplate zone in the visual and somatosensory cortex of the macaque monkey and human brain. J Comp Neurol. 1990;297(3):441–70.
- 10. Kostović I, Jovanov-Milošević N, Krsnik Ž, Petanjek Z, Judaš M. Laminar organization of the marginal zone in the human fetal cortex. Neuroembryology Aging. 2004;3(1):19–26.
- Luskin MB, Shatz CJ. Studies of the earliest generated cells of the cat's visual cortex: Cogeneration of subplate and marginal zones. J Neurosci. 1985;5(4):1062–75.
- 12. Rakic P. Progress: Neurogenesis in adult primate neocortex: An evaluation of the evidence. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2002;3(1):65–71.
- Zecevic N, Rakic P. Development of layer I neurons in the primate cerebral cortex. J Neurosci. 2001;21(15):5607–19.

- Wood JG, Martin S, Price DJ. Evidence that the earliest generated cells of the murine cerebral cortex form a transient population in the subplate and marginal zone. Dev Brain Res. 1992;66(1):137–40.
- Kostović I, Molliver M. A new interpretation of the laminar development of cerebral cortex: synaptogenesis in different layers of neopallium in the human fetus. Anat Rec. 1974;178:395.
- Molliver ME, Kostović I, Van Der Loos H. The development of synapses in cerebral cortex of the human fetus. Brain Res. 1973;50(2):403–7.
- Mrzljak L, Uylings HBM, Kostovic I, van Eden CG. Prenatal development of neurons in the human prefrontal cortex: I. A qualitative Golgi study. J Comp Neurol. 1988;271(3):355–86.
- Ghosh A, Shatz CJ. Pathfinding and target selection by developing geniculocortical axons. J Neurosci. 1992;12(1):39–55.
- Ghosh A, Shatz CJ. A role for subplate neurons in the patterning of connections from thalamus to neocortex. Development. 1993;117(3):1031–47.
- Ghosh A, Antonini A, McConnell SK, Shatz CJ. Requirement for subplate neurons in the formation of thalamocortical connections. Nature. 1990;347(6289):179–81.
- 21. Krsnik Ž, Majić V, Vasung L, Huang H, Kostović I. Growth of Thalamocortical Fibers to the Somatosensory Cortex in the Human Fetal Brain. Front Neurosci. 2017;11.
- Kostovic I, Judas M. Maturation of Cerebral Connections and Fetal Behavior. In: Pooh RK, Kurjak A, editors. Fetal Neurology. New Delhi: Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers (P) Ltd.; 2009. p. 440–52.
- Kanold PO, Luhmann HJ. The Subplate and Early Cortical Circuits. Annu Rev Neurosci. 2010;33(1):23–48.
- Allendoerfer KL, Shatz CJ. The subplate, a transient neocortical structure: Its role in the development of connections between thalamus and cortex. Annu Rev Neurosci. 1994;17(1):185–218.
- 25. Nobin A, Björklund A. Topography of the monoamine neuron systems in the human brain as revealed in fetuses. Acta Physiol Scand Suppl. 1973;388:1–40.
- Kostović I. Prenatal development of nucleus basalis complex and related fiber systems in man: A histochemical study. Neuroscience. 1986;17(4):1047–63.

- Zecevic N, Verney C. Development of the catecholamine neurons in human embryos and fetuses, with special emphasis on the innervaton of the cerebral cortex. J Comp Neurol. 1995;351(4):509–35.
- 28. Friauf E, Shatz CJ. Changing patterns of synaptic input to subplate and cortical plate during development of visual cortex. J Neurophysiol. 1991;66(6):2059–71.
- 29. Hanganu IL, Kilb W, Luhmann HJ. Functional Synaptic Projections onto Subplate Neurons in Neonatal Rat Somatosensory Cortex. J Neurosci. 2002;22(16):7165–76.
- 30. Kostovic I, Rakic P. Cytology and time of origin of interstitial neurons in the white matter in infant and adult human and monkey telencephalon. J Neurocytol. 1980;9(2):219–42.
- 31. Bourgeois JP, Rakic P. Changes of synaptic density in the primary visual cortex of the macaque monkey from fetal to adult stage. J Neurosci. 1993;13(7):2801–20.
- Barington M, Risom L, Ek J, Uldall P, Ostergaard E. A recurrent de novo CUX2 missense variant associated with intellectual disability, seizures, and autism spectrum disorder. Eur J Hum Genet. 2018;26(9):1388–91.
- 33. Molnár Z, Luhmann HJ, Kanold PO. Transient cortical circuits match spontaneous and sensory-driven activity during development. Science (80-). 2020;370(6514):eabb2153.
- Meyer G, Perez-Garcia CG, Gleeson JG. Selective expression of doublecortin and LIS1 in developing human cortex suggests unique modes of neuronal movement. Cereb Cortex. 2002;12(12):1225–36.
- 35. Kwan KY, Šestan N, Anton ES. Transcriptional co-regulation of neuronal migration and laminar identity in the neocortex. Development. 2012;139(9):1535–46.
- 36. Zahr SK, Kaplan DR, Miller FD. Translating neural stem cells to neurons in the mammalian brain. Cell Death Differ. 2019;26(12):2495–512.
- Lennox AL, Mao H, Silver DL. RNA on the brain: emerging layers of post-transcriptional regulation in cerebral cortex development. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Dev Biol. 2018;7(1):e290.
- Molyneaux BJ, Arlotta P, Menezes JRL, Macklis JD. Neuronal subtype specification in the cerebral cortex. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2007;8(6):427–37.
- Arlotta P, Molyneaux BJ, Chen J, Inoue J, Kominami R, MacKlis JD. Neuronal subtypespecific genes that control corticospinal motor neuron development in vivo. Neuron. 2005;45(2):207–21.

- DeBoer EM, Kraushar ML, Hart RP, Rasin MR. Post-transcriptional regulatory elements and spatiotemporal specification of neocortical stem cells and projection neurons. Neuroscience. 2013;248:499–528.
- Britanova O, de Juan Romero C, Cheung A, Kwan KY, Schwark M, Gyorgy A, et al. Satb2 Is a Postmitotic Determinant for Upper-Layer Neuron Specification in the Neocortex. Neuron. 2008;57(3):378–92.
- Alcamo EA, Chirivella L, Dautzenberg M, Dobreva G, Fariñas I, Grosschedl R, et al. Satb2 Regulates Callosal Projection Neuron Identity in the Developing Cerebral Cortex. Neuron. 2008;57(3):364–77.
- 43. Englund C. Pax6, Tbr2, and Tbr1 Are Expressed Sequentially by Radial Glia, Intermediate Progenitor Cells, and Postmitotic Neurons in Developing Neocortex. J Neurosci. 2005;25(1):247–51.
- 44. Hevner RF, Shi L, Justice N, Hsueh YP, Sheng M, Smiga S, et al. Tbr1 regulates differentiation of the preplate and layer 6. Neuron. 2001;29(2):353–66.
- Lai T, Jabaudon D, Molyneaux BJ, Azim E, Arlotta P, Menezes JRL, et al. SOX5 Controls the Sequential Generation of Distinct Corticofugal Neuron Subtypes. Neuron. 2008;57(2):232–47.
- Kwan KY, Lam MMS, Krsnik Ž, Kawasawa YI, Lefebvre V, Šestan N. SOX5 postmitotically regulates migration, postmigratory differentiation, and projections of subplate and deep-layer neocortical neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105(41):16021–6.
- Sugitani Y, Nakai S, Minowa O, Nishi M, Jishage KI, Kawano H, et al. Brn-1 and Brn-2 share crucial roles in the production and positioning of mouse neocortical neurons. Genes Dev. 2002;16(14):1760–5.
- 48. Silbereis JC, Pochareddy S, Zhu Y, Li M, Sestan N. The cellular and molecular landscapes of the developing human central nervous system. Neuron. 2016;89(2):248.
- Pilaz L-J, Lennox AL, Rouanet JP, Silver DL. Dynamic mRNA Transport and Local Translation in Radial Glial Progenitors of the Developing Brain. Curr Biol. 2016;26(24):3383–92.
- 50. Darnell JC, Van Driesche SJ, Zhang C, Hung KYS, Mele A, Fraser CE, et al. FMRP stalls ribosomal translocation on mRNAs linked to synaptic function and autism. Cell.

2011;146(2):247-61.

- 51. Popovitchenko T, Thompson K, Viljetic B, Jiao X, Kontonyiannis DL, Kiledjian M, et al. The RNA binding protein HuR determines the differential translation of autism-associated FoxP subfamily members in the developing neocortex. Sci Rep. 2016;6(1):28998.
- 52. Kwan KY, Lam MMS, Johnson MB, Dube U, Shim S, Rašin M-R, et al. Speciesdependent posttranscriptional regulation of NOS1 by FMRP in the developing cerebral cortex. Cell. 2012;149(4):899–911.
- 53. Yano M, Hayakawa-Yano Y, Mele A, Darnell RB. Nova2 Regulates Neuronal Migration through an RNA Switch in Disabled-1 Signaling. Neuron. 2010;66(6):848–58.
- 54. Bronicki LM, Jasmin BJ. Emerging complexity of the HuD/ELAV14 gene; Implications for neuronal development, function, and dysfunction. RNA. 2013;19(8):1019–37.
- 55. Kang HJ, Kawasawa YI, Cheng F, Zhu Y, Xu X, Li M, et al. Spatio-temporal transcriptome of the human brain. Nature. 2011;478(7370):483–9.
- 56. Kraushar ML, Thompson K, Wijeratne HRS, Viljetic B, Sakers K, Marson JW, et al. Temporally defined neocortical translation and polysome assembly are determined by the RNA-binding protein Hu antigen R. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2014;111(36):E3815--E3824.
- 57. Boutz PL, Stoilov P, Li Q, Lin C-H, Chawla G, Ostrow K, et al. A post-transcriptional regulatory switch in polypyrimidine tract-binding proteins reprograms alternative splicing in developing neurons. Genes Dev. 2007;21(13):1636–52.
- 58. Hamada N, Ito H, Nishijo T, Iwamoto I, Morishita R, Tabata H, et al. Essential role of the nuclear isoform of RBFOX1, a candidate gene for autism spectrum disorders, in the brain development. Sci Rep. 2016;6:30805.
- 59. Saito Y, Miranda-Rottmann S, Ruggiu M, Park CY, Fak JJ, Zhong R, et al. NOVA2mediated RNA regulation is required for axonal pathfinding during development. Elife. 2016;5(May2016):e14371.
- 60. Frantz GD, Weimann JM, Levin ME, McConnell SK. Otx1 and Otx2 define layers and regions in developing cerebral cortex and cerebellum. J Neurosci. 1994;14(10):5725–40.
- 61. Fietz SA, Huttner WB. Cortical progenitor expansion, self-renewal and neurogenesis-a polarized perspective. Curr Opin Neurobiol. 2011;21(1):23–35.
- 62. Stepien BK, Vaid S, Huttner WB. Length of the Neurogenic Period—A Key Determinant for the Generation of Upper-Layer Neurons During Neocortex Development and

Evolution. Front Cell Dev Biol. 2021;9(May):1–20.

- 63. Rakic Pasko. Neurons in Rhesus Monkey Visual Cortex: Systematic Relation between Time of Origin and Eventual Disposition. Science (80-). 1974;183:425–7.
- Hevner RF, Daza RAM, Rubenstein JLR, Stunnenberg H, Olavarria JF, Englund C. Beyond laminar fate: Toward a molecular classification of cortical projection/pyramidal neurons. Dev Neurosci. 2003;25(2–4):139–51.
- 65. O'Leary DDM, Chou SJ, Sahara S. Area patterning of the mammalian cortex. Neuron. 2007;56(2):252–69.
- Bishop KM. Regulation of Area Identity in the Mammalian Neocortex by Emx2 and Pax6. Science (80-). 2000;288(5464):344–9.
- Hevner RF. Layer-Specific Markers as Probes for Neuron Type Identity in Human Neocortex and Malformations of Cortical Development. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2007;66(2):101–9.
- Ozair MZ, Kirst C, van den Berg BL, Ruzo A, Rito T, Brivanlou AH. hPSC modeling reveals that fate selection of cortical deep projection neurons occurs in the subplate. Cell Stem Cell. 2018;23(1):60-73.e6.
- Mostajo-Radji MA, Pollen AA. Postmitotic fate refinement in the subplate. Cell Stem Cell. 2018;23(1):7–9.
- Joshi PS, Molyneaux BJ, Feng L, Xie X, Macklis JD, Gan L. Bhlhb5 Regulates the Postmitotic Acquisition of Area Identities in Layers II-V of the Developing Neocortex. Neuron. 2008;60(2):258–72.
- Tarabykin V. Upper cortical layers and the subventricular zone. Development. 2001;128(11):1983–93.
- 72. Polioudakis D, de la Torre-Ubieta L, Langerman J, Elkins AG, Shi X, Stein JL, et al. A Single-Cell Transcriptomic Atlas of Human Neocortical Development during Midgestation. Neuron. 2019;103(5):785-801.e8.
- Leifer D, Krainc D, Yu Y-T, Mcdermott J, Breitbart RE, Heng J, et al. MEF2C, a MADS/MEF2-family transcription factor expressed in a laminar distribution in cerebral cortex. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1993;90:1546–50.
- 74. Bulchand S, Subramanian L, Tole S. Dynamic spatiotemporal expression of LIM genes and cofactors in the embryonic and postnatal cerebral cortex. Dev Dyn. 2003;226(3):460–

9.

- 75. Miller JA, Ding S-L, Sunkin SM, Smith KA, Ng L, Szafer A, et al. Transcriptional landscape of the prenatal human brain. Nature. 2014;508(7495):199–206.
- 76. Schaeren-Wiemers N, André E, Kapfhammer JP, Becker-André M. The expression pattern of the orphan nuclear receptor RORβ in the developing and adult rat nervous system suggests a role in the processing of sensory information and in circadian rhythm. Eur J Neurosci. 1997;9(12):2687–701.
- 77. Zimmer C, Tiveron M-C, Bodmer R, Cremer H. Dynamics of Cux2 Expression Suggests that an Early Pool of SVZ Precursors is Fated to Become Upper Cortical Layer Neurons. Cereb Cortex. 2004;14(12):1408–20.
- 78. Nieto M, Monuki ES, Tang H, Imitola J, Haubst N, Khoury SJ, et al. Expression of Cux-1 and Cux-2 in the subventricular zone and upper layers II-IV of the cerebral cortex. J Comp Neurol. 2004;479(2):168–80.
- Kubo K-I, Deguchi K, Nagai T, Ito Y, Yoshida K, Endo T, et al. Association of impaired neuronal migration with cognitive deficits in extremely preterm infants. JCI insight. 2017;2(10).
- Arion D, Unger T, Lewis DA, Mirnics K. Molecular markers distinguishing supragranular and infragranular layers in the human prefrontal cortex. Eur J Neurosci. 2007;25(6):1843– 54.
- Miškić T, Kostović I, Rašin M-R, Krsnik Ž. Adult Upper Cortical Layer Specific Transcription Factor CUX2 Is Expressed in Transient Subplate and Marginal Zone Neurons of the Developing Human Brain. Cells. 2021;10(2):415.
- Tachikawa K, Sasaki S, Maeda T, Nakajima K. Identification of molecules preferentially expressed beneath the marginal zone in the developing cerebral cortex. Neurosci Res. 2008;60(2):135–46.
- Zhong Y. Identification of the Genes that are Expressed in the Upper Layers of the Neocortex. Cereb Cortex. 2004;14(10):1144–52.
- Molyneaux BJ, Goff LA, Brettler AC, Chen HH, Brown JR, Hrvatin S, et al. DeCoN: Genome-wide analysis of invivo transcriptional dynamics during pyramidal neuron fate selection in neocortex. Neuron. 2015;85(2):275–88.
- 85. Ferland RJ, Cherry TJ, Preware PO, Morrisey EE, Walsh CA. Characterization of Foxp2

and Foxp1 mRNA and protein in the developing and mature brain. J Comp Neurol. 2003;460(2):266–79.

- 86. Leid M, Ishmael JE, Avram D, Shepherd D, Fraulob V, Dollé P. CTIP1 and CTIP2 are differentially expressed during mouse embryogenesis. Gene Expr Patterns. 2004;4(6):733–9.
- Chen JG, Rašin MR, Kwan KY, Šestan N. Zfp312 is required for subcortical axonal projections and dendritic morphology of deep-layer pyramidal neurons of the cerebral cortex. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2005;102(49):17792–7.
- Hoerder-Suabedissen A, Wang WZ, Lee S, Davies KE, Goffinet AM, Rakić S, et al. Novel Markers Reveal Subpopulations of Subplate Neurons in the Murine Cerebral Cortex. Cereb Cortex. 2009;19(8):1738–50.
- Wang WZ, Hoerder-Suabedissen A, Oeschger FM, Bayatti N, Ip BK, Lindsay S, et al. Subplate in the developing cortex of mouse and human. J Anat. 2010;217(4):368–80.
- 90. Zheng S. Alternative splicing and nonsense-mediated mRNA decay enforce neural specific gene expression. Int J Dev Neurosci. 2016;55:102–8.
- 91. Weyn-Vanhentenryck SM, Mele A, Yan Q, Sun S, Farny N, Zhang Z, et al. HITS-CLIP and Integrative Modeling Define the Rbfox Splicing-Regulatory Network Linked to Brain Development and Autism. Cell Rep. 2014;6(6):1139–52.
- 92. Preitner N, Quan J, Nowakowski DW, Hancock ML, Shi J, Tcherkezian J, et al. APC Is an RNA-Binding Protein, and Its Interactome Provides a Link to Neural Development and Microtubule Assembly. Cell. 2014;158(2):368–82.
- 93. DeBoer EM, Azevedo R, Vega TA, Brodkin J, Akamatsu W, Okano H, et al. Prenatal Deletion of the RNA-Binding Protein HuD Disrupts Postnatal Cortical Circuit Maturation and Behavior. J Neurosci. 2014;34(10):3674.
- 94. Popovitchenko T, Park Y, Page NF, Luo X, Krsnik Z, Liu Y, et al. Translational derepression of Elavl4 isoforms at their alternative 5' UTRs determines neuronal development. Nat Commun. 2020;11(1).
- 95. MacPherson MJ, Erickson SL, Kopp D, Wen P, Aghanoori MR, Kedia S, et al. Nucleocytoplasmic transport of the RNA-binding protein CELF2 regulates neural stem cell fates. Cell Rep. 2021;35(10):109226.
- 96. Itai T, Hamanaka K, Sasaki K, Wagner M, Kotzaeridou U, Brösse I, et al. De novo variants

in CELF2 that disrupt the nuclear localization signal cause developmental and epileptic encephalopathy. Hum Mutat. 2021;42(1):66–76.

- 97. Dictenberg JB, Swanger SA, Antar LN, Singer RH, Bassell GJ. A Direct Role for FMRP in Activity-Dependent Dendritic mRNA Transport Links Filopodial-Spine Morphogenesis to Fragile X Syndrome. Dev Cell. 2008;14(6):926–39.
- 98. Zheng S, Gray EE, Chawla G, Porse BT, O'Dell TJ, Black DL. Psd-95 is posttranscriptionally repressed during early neural development by PTBP1 and PTBP2. Nat Neurosci. 2012;15(3):381.
- Dasgupta T, Ladd AN. The importance of CELF control: Molecular and biological roles of the CUG-BP, Elav-like family of RNA-binding proteins. Wiley Interdiscip Rev RNA. 2012;3(1):104–21.
- Ladd AN. CUG-BP, Elav-like family (CELF)-mediated alternative splicing regulation in the brain during health and disease. Mol Cell Neurosci. 2013;56:456–64.
- Bryant CD, Yazdani N. RNA-binding proteins, neural development and the addictions. Genes, Brain Behav. 2016;15(1):169–86.
- Wagnon JL, Mahaffey CL, Sun W, Yang Y, Chao H-T, Frankel WN. Etiology of a genetically complex seizure disorder in Celf4 mutant mice. Genes Brain Behav. 2011;10(7):765–77.
- 103. Wagnon JL, Briese M, Sun W, Mahaffey CL, Curk T, Rot G, et al. CELF4 Regulates Translation and Local Abundance of a Vast Set of mRNAs, Including Genes Associated with Regulation of Synaptic Function. PLoS Genet. 2012;8(11):e1003067.
- 104. Satterstrom FK, Kosmicki JA, Wang J, Breen MS, De Rubeis S, An JY, et al. Large-Scale Exome Sequencing Study Implicates Both Developmental and Functional Changes in the Neurobiology of Autism. Cell. 2020;180(3):568-584.e23.
- Zhou HL, Mangelsdorf M, Liu JH, Zhu L, Wu JY. RNA-binding proteins in neurological diseases. Sci China Life Sci. 2014;57(4):432–44.
- 106. Till SM. The developmental roles of FMRP. Biochem Soc Trans. 2010;38(2):507–10.
- Hanson KA, Kim SH, Tibbetts RS. RNA-binding proteins in neurodegenerative disease:
  TDP-43 and beyond. Wiley Interdiscip Rev RNA. 2012;3(2):265–85.
- Conboy JG. Developmental regulation of RNA processing by Rbfox proteins. Wiley Interdiscip Rev RNA. 2017;8(2).

- Larocque D, Richard S. QUAKING KH domain proteins as regulators of glial cell fate and myelination. RNA Biol. 2005;2(2):37–40.
- Keppetipola N, Sharma S, Li Q, Black DL. Neuronal regulation of pre-mRNA splicing by polypyrimidine tract binding proteins, PTBP1 and PTBP2. Crit Rev Biochem Mol Biol. 2012;47(4):360–78.
- 111. Amorim IS, Lach G, Gkogkas CG. The Role of the Eukaryotic Translation Initiation Factor 4E (eIF4E) in Neuropsychiatric Disorders. Front Genet. 2018;9:23.
- 112. Lennox AL, Hoye ML, Jiang R, Johnson-Kerner BL, Suit LA, Venkataramanan S, et al. Pathogenic DDX3X Mutations Impair RNA Metabolism and Neurogenesis during Fetal Cortical Development. Neuron. 2020;106(3):404-420.e8.
- Ruzzo EK, Pérez-Cano L, Jung JY, Wang L kai, Kashef-Haghighi D, Hartl C, et al. Inherited and De Novo Genetic Risk for Autism Impacts Shared Networks. Cell. 2019;178(4):850-866.e26.
- 114. Zhao PP, Yao MJ, Chang SY, Gou LT, Liu MF, Qiu ZL, et al. Novel function of PIWIL1 in neuronal polarization and migration via regulation of microtubule-associated proteins. Mol Brain. 2015;8(1):39.
- 115. Iulianella A, Vanden Heuvel G, Trainor P. Dynamic expression of murine Cux2 in craniofacial, limb, urogenital and neuronal primordia. Gene Expr Patterns. 2003;3(5):571–7.
- Gingras H, Cases O, Krasilnikova M, Bérubé G, Nepveu A. Biochemical characterization of the mammalian Cux2 protein. Gene. 2005;344:273–85.
- 117. Cubelos B, Sebastián-Serrano A, Beccari L, Calcagnotto ME, Cisneros E, Kim S, et al. Cux1 and Cux2 regulate dendritic branching, spine morphology, and synapses of the upper layer neurons of the cortex. Neuron. 2010;66(4):523–35.
- 118. Ferrere A, Vitalis T, Gingras H, Gaspar P, Cases O. Expression of Cux-1 and Cux-2 in the developing somatosensory cortex of normal and barrel-defective mice. Anat Rec - Part A Discov Mol Cell Evol Biol. 2006;288(2):158–65.
- 119. Bayraktar OA, Bartels T, Holmqvist S, Kleshchevnikov V, Martirosyan A, Polioudakis D, et al. Astrocyte layers in the mammalian cerebral cortex revealed by a single-cell in situ transcriptomic map. Nat Neurosci. 2020;23(4):500–9.
- 120. Li M, Santpere G, Imamura Kawasawa Y, Evgrafov O V., Gulden FO, Pochareddy S, et al.

Integrative functional genomic analysis of human brain development and neuropsychiatric risks. Science (80- ). 2018;362(6420):eaat7615.

- Weiss LA, Nieto M. The crux of Cux genes in neuronal function and plasticity. Brain Res. 2019;1705:32–42.
- 122. Chatron N, Møller RS, Champaigne NL, Schneider AL, Kuechler A, Labalme A, et al. The epilepsy phenotypic spectrum associated with a recurrent CUX2 variant. Ann Neurol. 2018;83(5):926–34.
- Yamada M, Clark J, Mcclelland C, Capaldo E, Ray A, Iulianella A. Cux2 activity defines a subpopulation of perinatal neurogenic progenitors in the hippocampus. Hippocampus. 2015;25(2):253–67.
- 124. Xu G, Broadbelt KG, Haynes RL, Folkerth RD, Borenstein NS, Belliveau RA, et al. Late development of the gabaergic system in the human cerebral cortex and white matter. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2011;70(10):841–58.
- 125. Zhang Y, Chen K, Sloan SA, Bennett ML, Scholze AR, O'Keeffe S, et al. An RNAsequencing transcriptome and splicing database of glia, neurons, and vascular cells of the cerebral cortex. J Neurosci. 2014;34(36):11929–47.
- 126. Abrahams BS, Arking DE, Campbell DB, Mefford HC, Morrow EM, Weiss LA, et al. SFARI Gene 2.0: A community-driven knowledgebase for the autism spectrum disorders (ASDs). Mol Autism. 2013;4(1):36.
- 127. Maynard KR, Collado-Torres L, Weber LM, Uytingco C, Barry BK, Williams SR, et al. Transcriptome-scale spatial gene expression in the human dorsolateral prefrontal cortex. Nat Neurosci. 2021;24(3):425–36.
- 128. Kostović I, Judaš M. Early development of neuronal circuitry of the human prefrontal cortex. In: Gazzaniga MS, editor. The Cognitive Neurosciences. 4th ed. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press; 2009. p. 29–48.
- Kostović I, Molliver M, Van Der Loos H. The laminar distribution of synapses in neocortex of fetal dog. Anat Rec. 1973;(175):362.
- J.M. Chun J, Shatz CJ. Redistribution of synaptic vesicle antigens is correlated with the disappearance of a transient synaptic zone in the developing cerebral cortex. Neuron. 1988;1(4):297–310.
- 131. König N, Roch G, Marty R. The onset of synaptogenesis in rat temporal cortex. Anat

Embryol (Berl). 1975;148(1):73-87.

- König N, Marty R. Early neurogenesis and synaptogenesis in cerebral cortex. Bibl Anat. 1981;(19):152–60.
- Foster M, Sherrington CS, University College LLS. A textbook of physiology. With C.S. Sherrington. Part 3. The central nervous system [electronic resource]. 7th ed. London: Macmillan; 1897. 366 p.
- 134. Colonnier M, Beaulieu C. An empirical assessment of stereological formulae applied to the counting of synaptic disks in the cerebral cortex. J Comp Neurol. 1985;231(2):175–9.
- Bourgeois JP, Goldman-Rakic PS, Rakic P. Synaptogenesis in the prefrontal cortex of rhesus monkeys. Cereb Cortex. 1994;4(1):78–96.
- 136. Tao CL, Liu YT, Sun R, Zhang B, Qi L, Shivakoti S, et al. Differentiation and characterization of excitatory and inhibitory synapses by cryo-electron tomography and correlative microscopy. J Neurosci. 2018;38(6):1493–510.
- Gray EG. Axo-somatic and axo-dendritic synapses of the cerebral cortex: an electron microscope study. J Anat. 1959;93:420–33.
- LeVay S. Synaptic patterns in the visual cortex of the cat and monkey. Electron microscopy of Golgi Preparations. J Comp Neurol. 1973;150(1):53–85.
- 139. Südhof TC. Towards an Understanding of Synapse Formation. Neuron. 2018;100(2):276–93.
- 140. Südhof TC, Malenka RC. Understanding Synapses : Past , Present , and Future. 2008;60(3):469–76.
- 141. Alzu'bi A, Homman-Ludiye J, Bourne JA, Clowry GJ. Thalamocortical Afferents Innervate the Cortical Subplate much Earlier in Development in Primate than in Rodent. Cereb Cortex. 2019;29(4):1706–18.
- 142. Žunić Išasegi I, Radoš M, Krsnik Ž, Radoš M, Benjak V, Kostović I. Interactive histogenesis of axonal strata and proliferative zones in the human fetal cerebral wall. Brain Struct Funct. 2018;223(9):3919–43.
- M M-P. Dual origin of the mammalian neocortex and evolution of the cortical plate. Anat Embryol (Berl). 1978;152(2):109–26.
- Marin-Padilla M. Early prenatal ontogenesis of the cerebral cortex (neocortex) of the cat (Felis domestica). A Golgi study. Z Anat Entwicklungsgesch. 1971;134(2):117–45.

- 145. Larroche JC. The marginal layer in the neocortex of a 7 week-old human embryo A light and electron microscopic study. Anat Embryol (Berl). 1981;162(3):301–12.
- Zecevic N. Synaptogenesis in layer I of the human cerebral cortex in the first half of gestation. Cereb Cortex. 1998;8(3):245–52.
- 147. Kostović I, Išasegi IŽ, Krsnik Ž. Sublaminar organization of the human subplate: developmental changes in the distribution of neurons, glia, growing axons and extracellular matrix. J Anat. 2019;235(3):481–506.
- 148. Huttenlocher PR, de Courten C, Garey LJ, Van der Loos H. Synaptogenesis in human visual cortex — evidence for synapse elimination during normal development. Neurosci Lett. 1982;33(3):247–52.
- Petanjek Z, Judaš M, Šimić G, Rašin MR, Uylings HBM, Rakic P, et al. Extraordinary neoteny of synaptic spines in the human prefrontal cortex. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2011;108(32):13281–6.
- 150. Olson L, Boréus LO, Seiger Å. Histochemical demonstration and mapping of 5hydroxytryptamine- and catecholamine-containing neuron systems in the human fetal brain. Z Anat Entwicklungsgesch. 1973;139(3):259–82.
- 151. Kostovic I, Goldman-Rakic PS. Transient cholinesterase staining in the mediodorsal nucleus of the thalamus and its connections in the developing human and monkey brain. J Comp Neurol. 1983;219(4):431–47.
- 152. Kostović I, Judaš M. The development of the subplate and thalamocortical connections in the human foetal brain. Acta Paediatr Int J Paediatr. 2010;99(8):1119–27.
- 153. Kostovic I, Rakic P. Development of prestriate visual projections in the monkey and human fetal cerebrum revealed by transient cholinesterase staining. J Neurosci. 1984;4(1):25–42.
- 154. Krmpotić-Nemanić J, Kostović I, Kelović Z, Nemanić D, Mrzljak L. Development of the human fetal auditory cortex: growth of afferent fibres. Acta Anat (Basel). 1983;116(1):69–73.
- 155. Duque A, Krsnik Z, Kostović I, Rakic P. Secondary expansion of the transient subplate zone in the developing cerebrum of human and nonhuman primates. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2016;113(35):9892–7.
- 156. Vasung L, Huang H, Jovanov-Milošević N, Pletikos M, Mori S, Kostović I. Development

of axonal pathways in the human fetal fronto-limbic brain: histochemical characterization and diffusion tensor imaging. J Anat. 2010;217(4):400–17.

- 157. Verney C, Milosevic A, Alvarez C, Berger B. Immunocytochemical evidence of welldeveloped dopaminergic and noradrenergic innervations in the frontal cerebral cortex of human fetuses at midgestation. J Comp Neurol. 1993;336(3):331–44.
- 158. Kostoví I, Judaš M. Correlation between the sequential ingrowth of afferents and transient patterns of cortical lamination in preterm infants. Anat Rec. 2002;267(1):1–6.
- Hadders-Algra M. Early human brain development: Starring the subplate. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2018;92:276–90.
- Bayer SA, Altman J. The Human Brain During the Second Trimester. The Human Brain During the Second Trimester. CRC Press; 2005. 1–369 p.
- Schindelin J, Arganda-Carreras I, Frise E, Kaynig V, Longair M, Pietzsch T, et al. Fiji: An open-source platform for biological-image analysis. Nat Methods. 2012;9(7):676–82.
- 162. Wang F, Flanagan J, Su N, Wang LC, Bui S, Nielson A, et al. RNAscope: A novel in situ RNA analysis platform for formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded tissues. J Mol Diagnostics. 2012;14(1):22–9.
- 163. Tkachenko LA, Zykin PA, Nasyrov RA, Krasnoshchekova EI. Distinctive Features of the Human Marginal Zone and Cajal–Retzius Cells: Comparison of Morphological and Immunocytochemical Features at Midgestation. Front Neuroanat. 2016;10:26.
- 164. Meyer G, González-Gómez M. The Subpial Granular Layer and Transient Versus Persisting Cajal-Retzius Neurons of the Fetal Human Cortex. Cereb Cortex. 2018;28(6):2043–58.
- 165. Adorjan I, Tyler T, Bhaduri A, Demharter S, Finszter CK, Bako M, et al. Neuroserpin expression during human brain development and in adult brain revealed by immunohistochemistry and single cell RNA sequencing. J Anat. 2019;235(3):543–54.
- Luhmann HJ, Kilb W, Hanganu-Opatz IL. Subplate cells: amplifiers of neuronal activity in the developing cerebral cortex. Front Neuroanat. 2009;3:19.
- 167. Bayatti N, Moss JA, Sun L, Ambrose P, Ward JFH, Lindsay S, et al. A molecular neuroanatomical study of the developing human neocortex from 8 to 17 postconceptional weeks revealing the early differentiation of the subplate and subventricular zone. Cereb Cortex. 2008;18(7):1536–48.

- Meyer G, González-Gómez M. The heterogeneity of human Cajal-Retzius neurons. Semin Cell Dev Biol. 2018;76:101–11.
- Meyer G, Schaaps JP, Moreau L, Goffinet AM. Embryonic and early fetal development of the human neocortex. J Neurosci. 2000;20(5):1858–68.
- Delalle I, Evers P, Kostović I, Uylings HBM. Laminar distribution of neuropeptide Yimmunoreactive neurons in human prefrontal cortex during development. J Comp Neurol. 1997;379(4):515–22.
- 171. Ina A, Sugiyama M, Konno J, Yoshida S, Ohmomo H, Nogami H, et al. Cajal-Retzius cells and subplate neurons differentially express vesicular glutamate transporters 1 and 2 during development of mouse cortex. Eur J Neurosci. 2007;26(3):615–23.
- 172. Park Y, Page N, Salamon I, Li D, Rasin MR. Making sense of mRNA landscapes: Translation control in neurodevelopment. Wiley Interdiscip Rev RNA. 2021;(May):1–22.
- 173. Cubelos B, Sebastián-Serrano A, Kim S, Moreno-Ortiz C, Redondo JM, Walsh CA, et al. Cux-2 controls the proliferation of neuronal intermediate precursors of the cortical subventricular zone. Cereb Cortex. 2008;18(8):1758–70.
- Kondo S, Al-Hasani H, Hoerder-Suabedissen A, Wang WZ, MolnÃ<sub>i</sub>r Z. Secretory function in subplate neurons during cortical development. Front Neurosci. 2015;9(MAR):100.
- 175. Qu G-J, Ma J, Yu Y-C, Fu Y. Postnatal development of GABAergic interneurons in the neocortical subplate of mice. Neuroscience. 2016;322:78–93.
- Luhmann HJ, Kirischuk S, Kilb W. The Superior Function of the Subplate in Early Neocortical Development. Front Neuroanat. 2018;12:97.
- 177. DeFelipe. Cortical white matter: beyond the pale remarks, main conclusions and discussion. Front Neuroanat. 2010;4(March):1–28.
- Boon J, Clarke E, Kessaris N, Goffinet A, Molnár Z, Hoerder-Suabedissen A. Long-range projections from sparse populations of GABAergic neurons in murine subplate. J Comp Neurol. 2019;527(10):1610–20.
- 179. Hoerder-Suabedissen A, Molnár Z. Development, evolution and pathology of neocortical subplate neurons. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2015;16(3):133–46.
- McConnell S, Ghosh A, Shatz C. Subplate neurons pioneer the first axon pathway from the cerebral cortex. Science (80-). 1989;245(4921):978–82.

- Hoerder-Suabedissen A, Molnár Z. Morphology of mouse subplate cells with identified projection targets changes with age. J Comp Neurol. 2012;520(1):174–85.
- Deazevedo LC, Hedin-Pereira C, Lent R. Callosal neurons in the cingulate cortical plate and subplate of human fetuses. J Comp Neurol. 1997;386(1):60–70.
- 183. Marin-Padilla M, Marin-Padilla TM. Origin, prenatal development and structural organization of layer I of the human cerebral (motor) cortex - A Golgi study. Anat Embryol (Berl). 1982;164(2):161–206.
- Sarnat HB, Flores-Sarnat L. Role of Cajal-Retzius and subplate neurons in cerebral cortical development. Semin Pediatr Neurol. 2002;9(4):302–8.
- 185. Molliver ME, Van der Loos H. The ontogenesis of cortical circuitry: the spatial distribution of synapses in somesthetic cortex of newborn dog. Ergeb Anat Entwicklungsgesch. 1970;42(4):5–53.
- Kostović I, Sedmak G, Judaš M. Neural histology and neurogenesis of the human fetal and infant brain. Neuroimage. 2019;188:743–73.
- Schwartz ML, Rakic P, Goldman-rakic PS. Early phenotype expression of cortical neurons : Evidence that a subclass of migrating neurons have callosal axons. 1991;88(4):1354–8.
- Judaš M, Pletikos M. The discovery of the subpial granular layer in the human cerebral cortex. Transl Neurosci. 2010;1(3):255–60.
- Gadisseux J-F, Goffinet AM, Lyon G, Evrard P. The human transient subpial granular layer: An optical, immunohistochemical, and ultrastructural analysis. J Comp Neurol. 1992;324(1):94–114.
- Brun A. The subpial granular layer of the foetal cerebral cortex in man. Its ontogeny and significance in congenital cortical malformations. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand. 1965;Suppl 179:3-98.
- Hoerder-Suabedissen A, Molnár Z. Molecular Diversity of Early-Born Subplate Neurons. Cereb Cortex. 2013;23(6):1473–83.
- 192. Fan X, Dong J, Zhong S, Wei Y, Wu Q, Yan L, et al. Spatial transcriptomic survey of human embryonic cerebral cortex by single-cell RNA-seq analysis. Cell Res. 2018;28(7):730–45.
- 193. Kostović I, Jovanov-Milošević N, Radoš M, Sedmak G, Benjak V, Kostović-Srzentić M, et
al. Perinatal and early postnatal reorganization of the subplate and related cellular compartments in the human cerebral wall as revealed by histological and MRI approaches. Brain Struct Funct. 2014;219(1):231–53.

- 194. Knaus P, Marquèze-Pouey B, Scherer H, Betzt H. Synaptoporin, a novel putative channel protein of synaptic vesicles. Neuron. 1990;5(4):453–62.
- 195. Marqueze-Pouey B, Wisden W, Malosio M, Betz H. Differential expression of synaptophysin and synaptoporin mRNAs in the postnatal rat central nervous system. J Neurosci. 1991;11(11):3388–97.
- 196. Garcia-Forn M, Boitnott A, Akpinar Z, Rubeis S De. Linking Autism Risk Genes to Disruption of Cortical Development. Cells. 2020;9(11).
- 197. Rubeis S De, He X, Goldberg AP, Poultney CS, Samocha K, Cicek AE, et al. Synaptic, transcriptional, and chromatin genes disrupted in autism. Nature. 2014;515(7526):209.
- 198. Le Hir H, Gatfield D, Izaurralde E, Moore MJ. The exon-exon junction complex provides a binding platform for factors involved in mRNA export and nonsense-mediated mRNA decay. EMBO J. 2001;20(17):4987–97.
- 199. Robertson RT, Annis CM, Baratta J, Haraldson S, Ingeman J, Kageyama GH, et al. Do subplate neurons comprise a transient population of cells in developing neocortex of rats? J Comp Neurol. 2000;426(4):632–50.
- 200. Kostović I, Judaš M, Sedmak G. Developmental history of the subplate zone, subplate neurons and interstitial white matter neurons: Relevance for schizophrenia. Int J Dev Neurosci. 2011;29(3):193–205.
- 201. Yang Y, Mahaffey CL, Bérubé N, Maddatu TP, Cox GA, Frankel WN. Complex Seizure Disorder Caused by Brunol4 Deficiency in Mice. PLOS Genet. 2007;3(7):e124.
- 202. Hutsler JJ, Casanova MF. Review: Cortical construction in autism spectrum disorder: Columns, connectivity and the subplate. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 2016;42(2):115–34.

## 11. Curriculum vitae

Terezija Miškić was born on December 7th, 1992 in Zagreb. She graduated with a Bachelor's degree in Nutrition, in 2014 from the University of Zagreb. Afterward, she pursued a double Master's degree in Molecular biotechnology, where in the last year of her Master's degree she did in the joint program of the University of Zagreb and Universite de Orleans (France). Part of the program was her internship in Lyon, where she started studying cortical development for the first time. She carried out an interdisciplinary project between the Laboratory of therapeutic applications of ultrasound and Stem-Cell and Brain Research Institute, INSERM, and graduated in July 2016 with the thesis on: 'Bio-Acoustic Levitation for Engineering Three Dimensional Cortex-like Constructs'. In 2017 she started a government funded fellowship at the Croatian Institute for Brain Research where she studied molecular mechanisms of Alzheimer's disease in Professor Goran Šimić's laboratory and co-authored her first publication. Finally, in 2018 she started her PhD studies and a fellowship under the Scientific Centre of Excellence for Basic, Clinical, and Translational Neuroscience (funded by the EU), with the mentorship of Professor Željka Krsnik, PhD. Throughout her studies, she visited Rutgers University (New Jersey, USA) multiple times to undertake her research work as part of co-mentorship with Professor Mladen Roko Rašin, MD, PhD. Together with her mentors and scientific advisor Professor Ivica Kostović, MD, PhD she published her first-author publication. She has two publications and has attended six scientific conferences while presenting her work.

She is a member of the Croatian Society for Neuroscience, and the ALBA Network. Notably, she is an active futsal player with multiple awards during her University sports career. She speaks fluent English, conversational French, and beginner Spanish.